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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S 

(1:13 p.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Good afternoon.  The 

meeting will please come to order.  Please pardon 

the delay in the afternoon session. 

  This is the November 4th public hearing 

of the Board of Zoning Adjustment of the District of 

Columbia.  My name is Sheila Cross Reid, 

Chairperson.  Joining me today are Betty King and 

Gerry Gilreath, representing the National Capital 

Planning Commission. 

  A copy of today's hearing agenda are 

available to you.  They are located to my left near 

the door.  All persons planning to testify, either 

in favor or in opposition, are to fill out two 

witness cards.  These cards are located on each end 

of the table in front of us.  When coming forward to 

speak to the Board, please give both cards to the 

reporter who is sitting to my right or in front of 

us.  

  The order of procedures for special 

exception and variance cases will proceed as 

follows:  statement and witnesses of the applicant; 

government reports, including Office of Planning, 

Department of Public Works, ANC, etcetera; persons 

or parties in support; persons or parties in 
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opposition; closing remarks by the applicant.  Cross 

examination of witnesses is permitted for persons or 

parties with direct interest in the case. 

  The record will be closed at the 

conclusion of each case, except for any material 

specifically requested.  The Board and the staff 

will specify at the end of the hearing exactly what 

is expected.   

  The decision of the Board in these 

contested cases must be based exclusively on the 

public record.  To avoid any appearance to the 

contrary, the Board requests that persons present 

not engage the members of the Board in 

conversations. 

  The Board will make every effort to 

conclude the public hearing as near as possible to 

6:00 p.m.  If the afternoon cases are not completed 

at 6:00 p.m., the Board will assess whether it can 

complete the pending case or cases remaining on the 

agenda.   

  At this time, the Board will consider 

any preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters are 

those which relate to whether a case will or should 

be heard today, such as a request for a 

postponement, continuance, or withdrawal, or whether 

proper and adequate notice of the hearing has been 
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given.  If you are not prepared to go forward with a 

case today, or if you believe that the Board should 

not proceed, now is the time to raise such a matter. 

  Are there any preliminary matters?  Does 

staff have any preliminary matters?   

  MR. HART:  Yes, Madam Chair.  

Application 16376 -- it was advertised as Lot 850.  

A new lot name has been given to it by the land 

surveyor's office.  It is 866.  The address is the 

correct address, but the lot has a different number. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Well, 

basically, you're just noting the correction? 

  MR. HART:  Yes, Madam Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is there anyone here 

who is involved in that particular case, 16376? 

  MS. KING:  That's Hope Village. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes?  Can you come 

forward?  Did you understand the correction we just 

made with regard to the lot? 

  MS. HENRY:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And do you have any 

problem with that or any opposition to that? 

  MS. HENRY:  No, we don't. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MR. HART:  In application 16385, 

1205 Good Hope Road, it was advertised as Lot 866.  
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The correct lot for that address is Lot 867.  The 

address is correct; the lot number is incorrect. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  And you're 

noting for the record that correction? 

  MR. HART:  Yes, Madam Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Is there 

anyone here that is involved with that particular 

application?  Can you come forward?  Did you 

understand the correction that was made by the 

Secretary? 

  MR. JONES:  Yes, I understand. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And do you have any 

opposition? 

  MR. JONES:  No.  It's okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you very 

much. 

  MR. HART:  There are no other 

preliminary matters, Madam Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  We'll proceed now with the first case of 

the afternoon. 

  MR. HART:  The first case is 16376, 

application of Joan Sutton for Hope Village, 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3108.1 for a special exception 

under subsection 358.2, 358.7, and 358.8 to continue 

the community-based residential facilities in a 
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square that has another CDRF with seven or more 

persons, to establish a CDRF in a square with more 

than one CDRF or within 500 feet of another, and to 

establish a facility with more than 20 persons, 

respectively, in an R-5-A District.  All use is 

located on the first, second, and third floors at 

premises 2908 Langston Place, S.E., 2840 and 2850 

Langston Place, S.E., at Square 5741, Lots 130, 131, 

and 850. 

  Will those persons planning to take part 

in this testimony please come forward.  Please raise 

your hand to take an oath. 

  (Whereupon, an oath was administered to 

those wishing to testify in this application.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is anyone here in 

opposition to this particular case?  All right.  

Thank you. 

  Please proceed. 

  MS. HENRY:  May I ask the Chair's 

preference, should I stand here or -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Please speak into the 

mike.  And it doesn't matter to us whether you sit 

or stand.  And just please give your name and your 

address. 

  MS. HENRY:  Good afternoon, Chairperson, 

members of the Board, and staff.  My name is 
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Jeanette Henry.  I am counsel for Hope Village, and 

my business address is 1200 G Street, N.W., 

Washington, D.C. 20005. 

  Joining me at the table here today are 

two witnesses who will -- you will hear testimony 

from after I present my opening remarks.  To my 

immediate right is Ms. Agnes Brown, who is the 

program administrator for Hope Village.  And to my 

left is Leonard Gray, a former resident of Hope 

Village.  Joining us in the audience are also Mr. 

Phinis Jones, who is the community liaison for Hope 

Village, and also the chairperson of the Hope 

Village Advisory Board.  And we also have Mr. 

Jeffrey Verron, who is the corporate administrator 

for Hope Village. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Excuse me, Madam 

Chairperson.   

  You are acting as counsel? 

  MS. HENRY:  Yes. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Then you are proffering 

some remarks?  You are not testifying, correct? 

  MS. HENRY:  I am. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  You are testifying or not? 

  MS. HENRY:  I am proffering remarks. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MS. HENRY:  We thank the members of this 
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Board for affording us the opportunity to appear 

before you today to discuss Hope Village's 

application.  Hope Village seeks special exceptions 

to allow three adult rehabilitation homes totalling 

120 persons to continue operating within the same 

square as other community-based residential 

facilities with five or more persons. 

  The application focuses on three 

buildings at 2840, 2850, and 2908 Langston Place, 

S.E., located in the Garfield Heights neighborhood 

of Ward 8 in the District of Columbia.  While the 

Hope Village complex consists of six garden 

apartment buildings, this application only concerns 

three buildings, as the other three already have 

permanent certificates of occupancy.  And those 

other three buildings are located at 2844, 2912, and 

2920 Langston Place, S.E. 

  The buildings at issue are well 

maintained, and as you can see in color photographs 

submitted with the application -- as you can see in 

the color photographs submitted with the 

application, the buildings are currently authorized 

to house the following number of residents -- 42 

persons each at 2840 and 2850 Langston Place, and 36 

persons at 2908 Langston Place.  These population 

numbers are identical to those which are requested 
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in this application. 

  Hope Village has been operating at this 

site since 1982.  Presently, Hope Village provides 

adult transition, employable to training, and 

substance abuse services to pre-trial arrestees and 

persons who have an average -- serve an average of 

120 days.  The programs provide residents with 

appropriate counseling for drug and alcohol abuse, 

family relationships, work habits, personal 

financial management, and the constructive use of 

leisure time. 

  The Hope Village facility operates seven 

days a week, 24 hours a day, by a staff of highly 

competent professionals, including case managers, 

vocational counselors, substance abuse counselors, 

and security officers.  Services have continued to 

be provided under two separate contracts with the 

D.C. Department of Corrections and the United States 

Bureau of Prisons. 

  Under its application, Hope Village 

proposes to continue the present use of the site.  

Hope Village has become one of the model halfway 

houses in the District of Columbia.  Over the years, 

Hope Village has served the public interest in 

several ways -- alleviation of overcrowded 

correctional facilities, provision of a rather 
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strict and rehabilitative transitional environment 

for residents, over 90 percent of whom were D.C. 

residents prior to incarceration, being the third 

largest employer in Ward 8. 

  Always striving to enhance its mission 

and to improve the quality of services, in the past 

eight years Hope Village has twice successfully 

completed the rigorous accreditation requirements 

from the American Correctional Association, which 

developed national standards for community 

correctional facilities.  Hope Village currently 

continues to be nationally accredited. 

  We know that as you consider this 

application you are required to evaluate whether 

continued use of this site will have any adverse 

impact on the neighborhood.  The safety and security 

of the community are of paramount importance to Hope 

Village.  We assure you that Hope Village has rigid 

security guidelines in place that will immediately 

correct any difficult situations that may arise at 

the facility, and Hope Village maintains a direct 

line of communication with the 7th District police 

station. 

  Security officers and charge of quarters 

officers monitor the facility 24 hours a day, 

including the grounds and building.  Residents' 
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movements in and out of the facility are closely 

monitored through use of an internal security system 

with 26 television monitors and sign-in and sign-out 

sheets.  Residents are permitted to leave the 

facility only for work, recreation, family 

visitation, and religious services.   

  Adequate off-street parking is available 

at the site to provide for the needs of the 

facility's staff and visitors.  There are 45 parking 

spaces on two lots at the Hope Village complex.  

Driving privileges are severely restricted for 

residents, so they depend on public transportation 

as their primary mode of travel.   

  A metro bus stop is conveniently located 

in front of the building.  Thus, vehicular traffic 

generated by operation of the site should not create 

any significant adverse impact on the community.  

For these reasons, we believe that continued 

operation of the facility would not infringe upon 

the community's well being. 

  As an aside, I would like to add that 

our assessment of the adequacy of the off-street 

parking has been confirmed by a submission from the 

D.C. Department of Public Works.  And I quote, "DPW 

concludes that the subject application will have no 

impact on the local transportation system.  And, 
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thus, the Department has no objection to the 

application." 

  MS. KING:  Excuse me.  Where was that 

DPW memo addressed to? 

  MS. HENRY:  To Ms. Sheri Pruitt-

Williams, the interim director of the Board of 

Zoning.  I believe it was submitted -- it has a date 

November 4th, which is today, and it has been 

submitted into your record. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We did not have it in 

our records. 

  MS. ROSE:  It needs a waiver to be 

submitted into the record. 

  MS. HENRY:  I beg your pardon? 

  MS. ROSE:  It needs a waiver to be 

submitted into the record. 

  MS. KING:  Let's waive it in. 

  MS. HENRY:  Thank you. 

  Hope Village has maintained a good 

relationship with the Garfield Heights community, in 

particular, and with the Ward 8 community at large.  

Since 1986, the Hope Village Advisory Board has been 

instrumental in enhancing communication between Hope 

Village and the Garfield Heights community.   

  The Advisory Board consists of a cross 

section of people and has included neighborhood 
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residents, a representative of the D.C. Department 

of Corrections, and a representative of the 7th 

District Metropolitan Police Department. 

  This open line of communication keeps 

Hope Village abreast of any community concerns with 

its operations and provides the opportunity to work 

cooperatively with the community to resolution.  

Moreover, through this Advisory Board, Hope Village 

has engaged in outreach efforts in the community 

such as clean-up projects. 

  Given that Hope Village has been a good 

neighbor, it is no surprise that as of yesterday 

when I checked the BZA file there was no opposition 

from the community.  I believe most telling of the 

breadth and depth of community support for Hope 

Village are the letters of support submitted by Ward 

8 council member Sandy Allen, and Linda Moody, Ward 

8 representative to the Board of Education. 

  And today I believe -- 

  MS. KING:  Which we have not received. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No.  We have the 

Sandy Allen letter. 

  MS. KING:  Do we? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  Not in my file. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Now, the Moody 
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letter, I don't think that we have that one. 

  MS. KING:  I have neither. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Nor do I. 

  MS. HENRY:  Mr. Hart, do you have copies 

of the Moody and Allen letters? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Here's the Allen 

letter.  The Allen letter was faxed to me, but I 

don't know if my colleagues received a copy of it. 

  MS. KING:  No, I did not. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I think it came in 

either Monday or Tuesday. 

  MR. HART:  Okay.  The Allen letter came 

in on Friday.  It was faxed to you.  When did you 

get your fax? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yesterday. 

  MR. HART:  Yesterday?  Well, okay.  It 

was just faxed to you.  That's why all the Board 

members don't have it to this point.   

  MS. KING:  It did arrive -- it was 

stamped into the office at 3:43 on Friday.  Our 

package had already left -- 

  MR. HART:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  -- by that time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But usually we would 

get supplemental information and materials on the 

day of -- that morning.  But I guess somehow that 
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fell through the cracks since apparently we didn't 

get a copy of it. 

  MS. KING:  And do we have a copy of 

Linda Moody's letter? 

  MS. HENRY:  I only have a copy which we 

have received independently, but I understand that 

it has been filed here. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Would you -- 

  MR. HART:  The Sandy Allen letter is 

here. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Madam Chairperson, you 

might like to consider the waiver of the rules to 

admit both letters into the record. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I will do 

that -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- when they give it 

to us.  Thank you very much. 

  MS. HENRY:  May I also add that there 

has been another letter of support that just -- to 

my understanding just came in today, and that is 

from the newly elected School Board member, Mr. 

Lockridge, and we would ask that you include all 

three letters in the waiver for admission. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Be admitted? 

  MS. HENRY:  Yes. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. HENRY:  That was submitted with -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You can go ahead and 

proceed.  We'll look at them. 

  MS. HENRY:  Okay.  Thank you.  These 

elected officials from Ward 8 are intimately 

familiar with the sentiment of the community.  Their 

support is testament to the quality of service Hope 

Village provides and the important role it plays in 

the community. 

  The Board of Zoning has approved the use 

of the site as an adult rehabilitation and substance 

abusers' home since 1986.  Hope Village's continued 

record of commitment to the community and the 

consistent use of the facility over the years by the 

D.C. Department of Corrections and the Federal 

Bureau of Prisons demonstrate the critical need of 

the services Hope Village provides. 

  These services are provided in a safe, 

responsible, and cost-effective manner, and have not 

negatively impacted the community.  Indeed, the 

community benefits when offenders are provided with 

the discipline and skills which enable them to 

return as productive members of society. 

  There are further tangible benefits to 

The Ward 8 community because Hope Village is the 
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ward's third largest employer.   

  We believe that Hope Village has met its 

burden of showing that approval of this application 

can be granted without substantially impairing the 

intent, purpose, and integrity of the zone map as 

embodied in the zoning regulations.   

  Given that the current certificates of 

occupancy are scheduled to expire on December 13, 

1998, we respectfully request a bench ruling today 

for permanent acceptance, so that Hope Village can 

continue the invaluable services it presently 

provides.   

  Once again, I want to thank you for the 

opportunity to present these brief remarks, and at 

this time I'd like to take the opportunity to 

inquire of our witnesses, unless the Board has 

questions. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Madam Chairperson, if I 

may?  It seems like counsel has testified 

extensively.  It would be advisable to keep the 

integrity of the proceeding that counsel recuse as 

counsel and act as a witness.  Otherwise, her whole 

testimony has to be withdrawn from the record. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I wondered myself 

about that, Mr. Bastida, and I was going to ask her 

if that -- what she just said to us in her opinion 
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consisted of just brief opening remarks.  Because 

basically -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Well -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Excuse me.  

Basically, you've really given -- you've laid out 

the whole essence of the case before your client.  

And typically, the attorney for the case does not 

testify on behalf of the applicant.  The applicant 

is the one who has to present the case, not the 

attorney.  And if, in fact, you do that, then would 

you then recuse yourself as the attorney and act in 

the capacity of a witness? 

  MR. BASTIDA:  As an applicant. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Applicant. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  If you were to do that, 

the integrity of the proceeding would be safe, 

because then she is subject to cross examination.  

As counsel, she is not. 

  MS. HENRY:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right, 

then.  She has now recused herself as the attorney 

and is a witness. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  As a part of the 

applicant. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  As a part of the 

applicant.  Testifying on behalf of the applicant. 
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  MS. KING:  Therefore, I can ask her 

questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Then you can question 

her, and also she would then be open to cross 

examination, if, in fact, that is necessary.  Just 

to make sure that our procedures are conducted 

properly -- I hope you understand that. 

  Before that, did we get the letters, all 

of the letters, now that -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Then we 

will waive the record to accept the letters into the 

record.  I've read, as I said, the Allen letter. 

  MS. KING:  The Moody letter, too. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The Moody letter -- 

  MS. KING:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  The Moody letter, Allen 

letter, Lockridge letter. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Basically, 

these letters speak to their overwhelming support of 

your application, just briefly looking over them. 

  MS. KING:  Could you or one of your 

witnesses give more details about the quarterly 

meetings of the Advisory Board?  And could I know 

who serves on this Advisory Board?  I don't see 
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anything here from the Advisory Neighborhood 

Commission?  Are they involved in your Advisory 

Board, or would you explain what that is? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  How that functions. 

  MS. HENRY:  May I have Mr. Phinis Jones, 

who is the chairperson of that Board -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I would be delighted 

to hear from Mr. Jones. 

  MS. HENRY:  Thank you.  Should he be 

sworn?  He had not been sworn. 

  (Whereupon, the witness was sworn.) 

  MR. JONES:  Madam Chairperson, members 

of the Board, thank you for allowing me to answer 

any questions you may have. 

  Ms. King, in terms of the Advisory 

Board -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Give your name and 

your address. 

  MR. JONES:  I'm sorry.  My name is 

Phinis Jones.  That's P-H-I-N-I-S, last name Jones.  

My address is 3826 2nd Street, S.E., Washington, 

D.C. 20032 the zip. 

  The Advisory Board was set forth by this 

body some years ago, required us to do a cross-

section of the community to sit on the Advisory 

Board.  That Advisory Board has been in place for at 
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least 10 years.  I've served as the chairperson of 

the Advisory Board for about seven years. 

  It is made up of citizens of the 

community.  Would you like names? 

  MS. KING:  No, not necessarily.  I mean, 

I just wanted you to assure me that, in fact, it's 

working -- 

  MR. JONES:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  -- well, if it is, with the 

ANC and the Civic Association, that they're involved 

in -- 

  MR. JONES:  Yes.  We have members from 

the Garfield Association who have been invited from 

time to time to serve.  As those officers change, 

generally the membership changes.  The ANC 

particularly at question in this immediate area is a 

non-functioning ANC, I believe. 

  MS. KING:  Oh, that's too bad. 

  MR. JONES:  Right.  They do not have a 

quorum.  There's not enough people elected to the 

ANC to make a quorum.  Other persons who have served 

is Department of Corrections representative, the 7th 

District representative served on the Advisory 

Board.  And the Advisory Board makes recommendations 

to Hope Village in terms of its programs, program 

needs for the individuals, and try to implement such 
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programs for the residents. 

  MS. KING:  So you feel, Mr. Jones, that 

there is, in fact, a cooperative spirit between the 

immediate neighbors and the Hope Village operation? 

  MR. JONES:  Absolutely.  I became 

involved with the Advisory Board, not the 

chairperson but the whole Board, about 10 years ago, 

and there was significant opposition.  Once we would 

come before Zoning, the last 10 years we have had 

absolutely no opposition.  It's because we reach out 

to the community and involve the entire community in 

Hope Village and let them know what we're doing and 

who's there. 

  We've also, I may add, made a pact with 

the community in terms of -- and made recommendation 

to Hope Village, which they've accepted -- the kind 

of offenders that they would accept.  And there is, 

I believe, three categories of offenders that we do 

not accept at Hope Village in the community, and 

that was a request of the broader community that we 

do that. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  I have no further 

questions.  Thank you. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Have there been any 

problems with safety?  Or the community is very 

satisfied in terms of, I guess, the offenders there?  
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Have they created any endangerment to the community 

to speak of? 

  MR. JONES:  No.  We have not experienced 

any of that.  We've had some recommendations from 

the community to the Advisory Board that was passed 

on and adopted by the owners to lighten the parking 

lot with high intensity of lights.  That was done as 

a request of the community, but there are no other 

safety issues in terms of -- 

  MR. GILREATH:  The community is 

satisfied with the safety of the -- 

  MR. JONES:  Yes.  I feel very confident 

to say that the community is satisfied.  And I think 

it's evident that no one -- we have no opposition.  

We have included all of the elected officials in 

terms of our efforts, what we do, the council 

member.  We've invited one of their staff members to 

sit on the Advisory Board, and that is kind of ad 

hoc but they certainly have a seat for the council 

member, the School Board member. 

  We made a special effort this morning, 

after the election yesterday, to speak with the 

School Board member elect, briefed him this morning 

on Hope Village, on our application.  He was already 

familiar with Hope Village and had no objection in 

writing a letter of support.  And we try to be 
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proactive. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  I have one other 

question.  From what I've heard, it appears to me 

there are no problems involved here in relation to 

the facility.  The question would be, to my mind, do 

we want to set any kind of time limit, or do you 

feel it's going so well that -- the certificate of 

occupancy, does that have an automatic timeframe?  

Or they said something about a permanent kind of 

thing.  How is -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, they're asking 

for a special exception.  And if we wanted to, or we 

deemed it necessary, we could impose a timeframe. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Is there any need for it?  

That's the question.  I mean, they're doing a good 

job now, and whether or not we feel there is any 

need for -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, perhaps when we 

are at the point of making the determination, we 

could then ascertain if, in fact, there is a need.  

But like you said, we don't see any opposition, so 

it's unlikely that we would find the need to impose 

a timeframe. 

  MR. JONES:  If I may make a comment that 

relates directly to that.  The last three rulings 

from the Board, we had two years, we got three 
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years.  We asked for a little bit longer time; we 

got seven and a half years in our last case.  And we 

believe that during the seven and a half years we 

have had no opposition.  We have proved ourselves.  

And to that extent, we hope that you would consider 

what we have asked -- permanent -- 

  MS. KING:  Your attorney's testimony 

said that there are three other facilities that have 

permanent -- 

  MR. JONES:  Yes.  There are six 

buildings, all adjacent, and -- 

  MS. KING:  And the other three have 

permanent C of O's? 

  MR. JONES:  A permanent C of O, yes, for 

the same use.  And for that reason, we do believe, 

again, as she pointed out, that it gives merit to 

giving us permanent C of O. 

  MS. KING:  Are there any conditions on 

those C of O's? 

  MR. JONES:  No.  On the three -- there 

are no conditions -- 

  MS. KING:  Thank you. 

  MR. JONES:  -- on the first three that 

are permanent. 

  MR. GILREATH:  I presume that the 

certificate of occupancy, that's made by the other 
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District agency.  They determine whether or not 

there is any time limit for those other three, and 

there is no time limit.  So what we would be doing 

here is just determining whether the special 

exception should be approved, and then we -- of 

course, I guess we would have the -- 

  MS. KING:  We could -- 

  MR. GILREATH:  We would have that 

option. 

  MS. KING:  Yes. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Ms. Henry, for 

the record, would you please address for me how your 

application complies with the regulations, the 

zoning regulations, and in particular Section 358.2, 

.7, and .8? 

  MS. HENRY:  Your indulgence briefly.  

I'm sorry.  What were the sections you -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Are you 

familiar with these sections as pertaining to your 

application for special exception?  Basically, you 

will have to demonstrate that you comply with these 

sections of the regulations.  That's your burden of 

proof, for the reasons you're seeking.  If you'd 

like, I could just read it to you briefly.  Do you 

not have it? 
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  MS. HENRY:  I don't have it in front of 

me. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Section 358.2, "There 

should be no other property containing a community-

based residential facility for seven or more persons 

in the same square." 

  MS. KING:  But this is the variance that 

they're requesting. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, that's right.  

I'm sorry.  That's not it.  I'm sorry.  You're 

asking for an exception to that, because of the 

number.  I'm sorry.  Okay. 

  Number 358.7, "The Board may approve 

more than one" -- 

  MS. KING:  Same thing. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  In other words, these 

are the ones that you are asking for the -- 

  MS. HENRY:  Asking for the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I'm sorry. 

  MS. HENRY:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  But the burden of proof is to 

prove that in granting your request that your 

request will be in harmony with the purpose and 

intent of the zoning maps.  And you have 

demonstrated that there is no -- the other standard 

is that there is no adverse impact on neighboring 
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properties.  And I think we have dealt with that. 

  MS. HENRY:  Right.  I think also, if you 

look at Hope Village's record over the years, that's 

a clear indication of it having established itself, 

entrenched itself in the community, and met the 

requirements for approval of its application. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, these three 

facilities have already been operational since I 

think '93.  Why wasn't a special exception required 

then?  The other three were in operation at that 

time, and that was fine.  Why do they have to have a 

special exception now since they've already occupied 

these facilities since '93? 

  MS. KING:  I think they can probably 

tell us some of the history. 

  MR. JONES:  I think initially when I got 

involved -- as I indicated earlier in my remarks, 

there were some concerns on the part of the 

community.  We wanted -- and we did not ask for 

permanent exception then because we wanted to 

demonstrate to the community that we could achieve 

what the community wanted us to achieve and be good 

neighbors.  We think now that we've done that. 

  Seven and a half years ago when we came 

before the Board we asked for a little bit more than 

three years -- what we had prior to that -- and the 
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Board granted it.  And we've had no opposition 

during this seven and a half years, so it furthered 

our cause.  And we believe that we've met the 

community's need and been responsive to the 

community. 

  MR. GILREATH:  So you came to the Board 

before, then, and got the initial authorization? 

  MR. JONES:  Yes. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  I'd like some clarification, 

and maybe Ms. Rose or Mr. Bastida can help me.  If 

we grant this special exception and put no time 

limit on it, and the present operators of Hope 

Village, who have done what appears to be a splendid 

job and enjoy such a harmonious relationship with 

their neighbors, if they should dispose of the 

property, go out of business and dispose of the 

property, then somebody else would then have to 

apply for a C of O and come before us again? 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  So this would be just for 

Hope Village, just for the present applicant. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Right. 

  MS. KING:  So it seems to me that there 

would be no problem about -- I mean, when we get to 

the end of our whole process -- considering 
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granting.  Because if the present operators stop 

operating it, anybody new who wants to have a 

halfway house in this area would have to come back 

to us. 

  MR. GILREATH:  What if they sell the 

operations? 

  MS. KING:  Same thing. 

  MR. GILREATH:  It's the same thing. 

  MS. KING:  Is that not correct? 

  MR. BASTIDA:  That is correct. 

  MR. GILREATH:  So a change of ownership 

requires them to come back to us. 

  MS. KING:  Yes, exactly. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Now, traditionally the 

Board has considered, rather than a permanent 

approval, maybe a 20-year or something like that, 

because many times it happens that because they have 

to report to the Board they maintain the quality of 

services.  And sometimes when even the same -- under 

the same ownership the administration changes, it 

might deteriorate.   

  I'm not saying that that's going to be 

the case.  But a fixed time, even if it is a long-

range time, it provides certain security to the 

community. 
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  I'm just sharing with you what has 

happened previously in other cases. 

  MS. KING:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Any other questions?  

No questions? 

  Okay.  There is no ANC report, I 

understand.  The ANC is not in operation at this 

time? 

  MS. HENRY:  They are not active 

because -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. HENRY:  -- they have less than a 

quorum. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Well, we would 

assume that since we have not heard from anyone, any 

single member of -- any single district member or 

anyone else that they are not in opposition to your 

application.   

  The Office of DPW?  We need to waive 

this in.  We'll waive in the letter from DPW that 

Attorney Henry had alluded to earlier.  In that, the 

Department of DPW concludes that the subject 

application will have no impact on the local 

transportation systems, and the Department has no 

objection to the application.  And I don't think we 

have any other government reports. 
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  First, the parties in support of the 

application? 

  MS. KING:  With the three that were 

previously noted from three elected officials. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And persons or 

parties in opposition to the application?  Seeing 

none, closing remarks by the applicant? 

  MS. HENRY:  Based on all of the comments 

that we have offered today in response to the 

questions, again, we believe Hope Village has 

demonstrated its commitment to the community.  It 

has a long track record in providing the critical 

services for offenders here in the District of 

Columbia.  These exceptions are needed to continue 

the services.  We ask again that you grant permanent 

exception.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You ask that we -- 

  MS. HENRY:  That you approve our 

application.  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Are you 

requesting a bench decision and summary order? 

  MS. HENRY:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Board members, 

I would move that we approve this application.  I 

think that the Hope Village -- the facility and the 

concept itself certainly serves the community well 
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and is much needed and is apparently well supported 

by the community and elected officials in that area.  

There does not appear to be any opposition, as well 

as the fact that there does not seem to be any 

adverse impact in regard to traffic or noise or 

security or parking, and that it does not seem to 

impair the integrity or intent of the zoning plan 

and zoning regulations.  Do I have a second? 

  MS. KING:  I second.  Do you want to put 

a term limit on it? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  20 years? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I would think 15, 

maybe 15.  A little less than --  

  MS. KING:  15? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The last time it was 

seven. 

  MS. KING:  Less than a generation. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  The last time 

it was seven.  Maybe we could double that. 

  MR. GILREATH:  What about a decade?  

That's a long period of time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Let's make it 15. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Does that create an 

inconvenience, if we gave you a 10-year period?  Is 

that -- what kind of a -- 
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  MS. HENRY:  We have had seven and a 

half, I think.  The suggestion of doubling that is 

reasonable. 

  MR. GILREATH:  All right.  Well, you've 

demonstrated you perform well.  I would concur in 

that, 15 years. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  15 years.  And did 

you second? 

  MS. KING:  I did second. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Any other discussion? 

  MS. KING:  Do we have a copy of the 

previous order?  Because clearly, there were 

conditions, such as the -- you know, the Advisory 

Board.  I don't see a previous order in my file. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Was the Advisory 

Board a condition of the previous order? 

  MS. KING:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay.  Okay. 

  MS. HENRY:  Yes.  They are continuing. 

  MR. JONES:  We have a copy.  We can make 

a copy available to you here, if you'd like. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  Phinis, could you just read 

the conditions that were imposed the last time? 

  MR. BASTIDA:  In front of the order 

there is a case number. 
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  MS. HENRY:  Yes. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Would you read that case 

number? 

  MS. HENRY:  Okay. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  At the top of the -- 

  MS. HENRY:  Right.  They are 

applications 15720, 15721, 15722, and those were 

consolidated applications. 

  The conditions -- the facilities shall 

meet all applicable regulatory and licensing 

requirements.  The number of residents shall not 

exceed the following:  42, 36, 42 as we requested in 

the application.  Off-street parking shall comply 

with the provisions of Chapter 21 DCMR 11.  The 

applicant shall cooperate fully with liaison 

representatives of the Department of Corrections and 

the Metropolitan Police Department. 

  The applicant shall continue to meet 

with the Hope Village Advisory Board on a regular 

basis.  The applicant shall adhere to the community 

security plans and other plans set forth in a letter 

dated November 23, 1988, in the record of BZA 

application number 14876. 

  And finally, the applicant shall 

maintain in good condition the landscaping as 

specified in a letter dated December 30, 1988, in 
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the record of BZA application number 14876. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What term -- 

  The time was seven and a half years.   

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And so basically, the 

same conditions -- 

  MS. KING:  The same conditions.  Why 

not? 

  MR. GILREATH:  Do we really want to do 

that?  To me, they put these -- the Board included 

these conditions, and they've demonstrated for seven 

and a half years confidence and support in these.  

Do we need to -- 

  MS. KING:  Yes.  But the reason that 

we're not giving them a permanent is because you 

raised the question about changing conditions. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  All right.  Well, 

this would make sure they would be maintained. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  I mean, that -- 

  MS. KING:  I mean, they have not sounded 

onerous.  They're doing a good job.  Everybody loves 

them. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  They're going to 

continue doing just as they have been doing. 

  MS. KING:  And should the wonderful -- 

excuse me. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The conditions 
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ensures that it continues as -- just as it has been 

done in the past.  Just as a precautionary measure. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  That's fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Changing the number 

-- was the number the same, then?  Are we changing 

the number now? 

  MS. KING:  Changing the number to 15? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Changing the number 

now and the term period now, and the rest remains 

the same, correct?  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  Second. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All in favor? 

  (Ayes.) 

  Opposed? 

  (No response.) 

  MS. ROSE:  Staff would record the vote 

as three to zero, with Ms. Reid, Ms. King, and Mr. 

Gilreath.  And the approval for 15 years from the 

date of order, right?  Yes.  The conditions will be 

the same as in the previous order, except for the 

number, the time. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  You should 

have your order in about two weeks.  Thank you very 

much. 

  MS. HENRY:  Thank you. 

(Whereupon, the proceedings in the 
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foregoing matter went off the record at 

1:58 p.m. and went back on the record at 

2:07 p.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The next case, 

please? 

  MR. HART:  Case 16382, application of 

Howard University, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3108.1, for a 

special exception under Section 210 to allow the 

construction of a new Health Sciences Library in an 

SP-2 district at premises 4th and College Streets, 

N.W., Square 3069, Lot 65. 

  Will all persons planning to testify in 

this application stand to take the oath?  Please 

raise your hand to take an oath. 

  (Whereupon, an oath was administered to 

those wishing to testify in this application.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is there any 

opposition to this case? 

  MS. KING:  Are you planning to testify?  

Are you going to take the oath? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The oath is 

administered to all parties planning to testify in a 

case. 

  MS. KING:  She's the attorney.  She 

doesn't have to take the oath. 

  Are you planning to testify also? 
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  MR. RICKS:  No.  But I'm going to be 

here to -- in opposition to something I hear that I 

don't like.    

  MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the members of 

the audience cannot speak from the audience.  They 

need to come to a microphone. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You're speaking in 

opposition, so you need to be sworn.  Are you a 

party in this case? 

  MR. RICKS:  I'm about the only -- Percy 

Ricks, a property owner at 533 U Street, N.W.  My 

property is in a semi-detached building attached to 

Howard University.  Since 1992 -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right.  

Don't start testifying.  Just tell us who you are 

and if you -- your party status.  You're not 

testifying for this case.  Okay.  Thank you.  There 

will be a segment for you coming to give your 

testimony. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Was he sworn in, Madam 

Chair? 

  (Whereupon, the witness was sworn.) 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Good afternoon, Madam 

Chairperson, members of the Board.  I'm pleased to 

be here this afternoon on behalf of Howard 

University.  We are presenting a case for a proposed 
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Health Sciences Library.   

  The criteria for the approval of the 

library are, number 1, that the project is 

consistent with the campus plan.  The campus plan 

was recently brought before the Board.  We don't yet 

have a final submission, which is a final 

compilation of the campus plan and errata.  And, 

therefore, we don't have a final written order yet.  

And, number 2, that the project will not have 

adverse impacts.  And today we are making a 

presentation on the case which will address both of 

those concerns. 

  To my right is Dr. Malveaux, who is Dean 

of the College of Medicine for the university, and 

Mr. Malveaux will speak after I complete the 

introductions.  He will discuss the very serious 

need for this facility on the part of the 

university.  He will also address the naming of the 

building. 

  To my left is Bruce Costella.  He has 

really served as the Project Manager.  His title is 

Special Assistant to the President and Executive 

Director of the Office of Capital Projects for the 

university.  He is here to answer any questions that 

may come up, but he will not be presenting any 

formal testimony. 
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  Our second witness will be Joe Tattoni 

from the Hilliard Group.  He is the architect for 

the project.  And our third witness will be John 

Wright from Transcorp Group, who is the traffic 

consultant on the project.  And I'd also like to 

introduce Garland Stillwell from Linowes and 

Blocher.  He has been assisting me on this case. 

  With that, we'll just go right into the 

testimony. 

  MS. KING:  Excuse me.  Madam Chair, are 

we dealing with this situation where there is no 

valid campus plan? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Could we -- 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Maybe I could address 

that.  In the zoning regulations, under the SP zone 

provisions -- and this project is located in the SP 

zone -- there is a provision that applies here.  I 

believe it says that the Board can process 

simultaneously an application for further processing 

and for approval of a campus plan.  So those two 

processes can go hand in hand, and I could give you 

the cite on that if you'd like.  It is mentioned in 

the Office of Planning report, and it's Section 

507.6. 

  MS. KING:  Is there any precedent for 

having this been invoked before, this having 
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happened before? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I don't know.  I just -- 

I thought it was so clear in the regulations, I 

really didn't look at precedents.  But I could 

certainly do that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Bastida, would 

you please address that issue? 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Yes.  I will try to 

address that.  I don't think there is a precedent 

for it, but the regulations are clear that it can be 

-- the process can go in tandem.  Basically, you 

have approved the master plan.  You haven't issued 

the order. 

  So in my opinion, it would be difficult 

for the Board not to hear the case based on the 

regulations and the SP district that the library is 

located.  If it would be a different zone district, 

then I would be not at ease to ask the Board to 

continue with the hearing, and if the Board 

determines that there are no negative impacts for an 

approval. 

  But because it's an SP district, I just 

don't see any objection to doing it in tandem, 

especially with the situation that the -- you have 

approved, basically, the campus plan. 

  MS. KING:  And you are planning to 
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demonstrate that this is part of the campus plan 

that we approved? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Yes. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Yes, they have to do that. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  And I can speak to that 

directly.  The campus plan, of course, as you know, 

was not very long ago.  And it fully took into 

account this building, the size of it, the use of 

the property, and also the traffic, the parking 

impacts. 

  Those three issues were clearly 

addressed in the campus plan, and I think that they 

were also addressed in our prehearing submission and 

the OP report.  But those are the three basic 

parameters that are relevant, and, in fact, we are 

lower than the density that was approved in the 

campus plan.   

  I think it was 88,000 square feet, and 

we're 80.  The parking, the overall parking, number 

-- and the witness will speak to this -- that was 

approved for the life of the plan is not adversely 

impacted by this proposal because we took these 

numbers into account in the campus plan case.  So we 

will address those issues. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  I have no objection.  

It was just for my colleagues' sake.  In light of, 
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you know, this morning, I just wanted to absolutely 

lay out the conditions under which we were 

considering a project at the same time that there 

was not -- you had not completed the campus plan 

process.   

  But to me, the critical issue is that 

although the paperwork hasn't been done, that we 

have, in effect, made our decision on the new campus 

plan, and that expeditiously we will receive the 

revisions and the errata, and all of that jazz. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Ms. King, also, you are 

going to judge the merits of the case to see if, in 

fact, they are not adversely impacting the community 

or in adjacent areas. 

  MS. KING:  No, no, no.  That's correct. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  We will be looking at the 

merits of this particular case. 

  MS. KING:  Yes.  But I would be 

extremely reluctant to do so if we had not already 

completed our work on the campus plan, aside from, 

you know, the sort of secretarial part of it.  But 

we have made our decisions on the campus plan, and 

to me that is the critical issue that makes it 

possible for us to hear this.   

  Thank you. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Thank you.  We are ready 
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to proceed with our first witness now.  Dr. 

Malveaux? 

  DR. MALVEAUX:  Madam Chairperson, 

members of the Board, and staff members as well, 

thank you for allowing me to come to you this 

afternoon and talk about the planned Health Sciences 

Library at Howard University. 

  As mentioned, I am the Dean of the 

College of Medicine at Howard University.  As such, 

I have the responsibility of overseeing the 

operations of the College of Medicine, including its 

educational programs, overseeing its curriculum, 

overseeing the financial aspects, and all other 

aspects of the College of Medicine. 

  The College of Medicine at Howard 

University is celebrating its 130th year this year, 

1998.  We are a fully accredited institution.  The 

college is fully accredited, and we are accredited 

by a special body called the Liaison Committee for 

Medical Education.  There are 125 medical schools in 

this country, and each medical school must be 

accredited by this particular body, the LCME, which 

I will allude to a little bit later. 

  The College of Medicine takes 125 

students per year.  We have approximately 300 full-

time faculty.  But we also have faculty that are 
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part-time and that practice in our hospital and also 

teach our students.  The Howard University Hospital 

is the teaching hospital for our students, as well 

as our residents who train at the institution. 

  We have approximately also 300 residents 

who are training in the hospital, Howard University 

Hospital, and that's important because all of these 

individuals actually utilize the Health Sciences 

Library.  So the students of the College of 

Medicine, the students actually of other colleges -- 

of the Colleges of Dentistry and Pharmacy and 

Nursing and Allied Health Sciences -- all utilize 

this Health Sciences Library. 

  The faculty, both full-time, part-time, 

utilize the library, as well as the residents who 

are training in the hospital, and community 

physicians and other health care providers. 

  Let me just take a few minutes and talk 

about the -- first of all, the need for a new Health 

Sciences Library at Howard University.  Let me also 

talk about what this new Health Sciences Library 

brings not only to the institution, to Howard 

University, but also brings to the Washington, D.C. 

community and the medical community at large.  And 

finally, I will talk about the naming of the Health 

Sciences Library. 
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  Quite frankly, the Health Sciences -- 

the current Health Sciences Library, which has 

approximately 16,000 square feet, is totally 

inadequate for the institution and the number of 

individuals that we have to serve.  This was pointed 

out very clearly to us in the accreditation report 

that came from the LCME back in 1987, 11 years ago, 

when the LCME, in its final report -- and I have a 

copy here, which is marked "Confidential."  I'll 

just quote for you, however, what they said in 1987 

about the Health Sciences Library at that time. 

  It said, "The Health Sciences Library or 

the size of the medical library is inadequate for an 

institution of this size and prominence.  Ambient 

control of temperature, humidity, and noise is not 

optimal within the library."   

  So between 1987 and the next visit -- 

and the visits are seven years apart -- in that 

interim, obviously, we did not build a new library.  

We could not afford to.  But we did do certain 

things to upgrade the library, the existing library.  

And at that time, it was noted that funds had been 

allocated for improvement of the environment as well 

as the installation of a new HVAC system.   

  So in 1994, the LCME came back and 

visited the institution for reaccreditation, and in 
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1994 the committee noted that we had made 

significant improvements, but again stated that the 

library is inadequate.  And again, in their 1995 

report, in February of '95, they wrote to Dr. 

Ladner, who was interim president at the time, and 

was told that the adequacy -- and was told that as a 

weakness -- as a weakness -- the adequacy of the -- 

they cited the adequacy of the library, including 

the availability of computerized resources for 

teaching and learning. 

  So, again, we were being cited for 

inadequacy, both in terms of space and the 

computerization of the library. 

  It was at that time that the incoming 

president, H. Patrick Swaggert, made a commitment to 

the LCME, this accrediting body, and committed to 

them that, indeed, we would build a new Health 

Sciences Library that would be adequate, both in 

space, in terms of resources, computerization, and 

so on.  And that we did. 

  So we now have the resources to build 

this library, and we feel that we can meet the 

requirements of our accrediting body.  Because if we 

don't meet those requirements of the accrediting 

body, obviously we risk losing accreditation for the 

medical school. 
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  We feel that the new Health Sciences 

Library will better serve all of the health care 

providers as well as the students themselves, and 

all of the students that I mentioned.   

  To give you some sense of the inadequacy 

of this library compared to other institutions our 

size, Vanderbilt, for example, an institution in 

Nashville, Tennessee, has a library that is very 

computerized but has something in the order of about 

80,000 square feet.  So we are looking at a 

comparison for our benchmark institutions, and there 

are a number of other institutions that I can use as 

examples.  But our benchmark is 16,000 square feet 

that we currently have, as opposed to about 80,000 

square feet that our benchmark institutions utilize. 

  Let me just talk about what the Health 

Sciences Library, I think, brings not only to Howard 

University but also to the Washington community, and 

really to the health sciences community at large.   

  As you will soon see, the facility that 

is being planned is, indeed, a world-class library, 

something that, obviously, not only Howard can be 

very proud of, but also the community at large.  

This new Health Sciences Library, in its 

configuration, will allow individuals who are health 

providers, but also the community at large, to be 
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able to access information within the library. 

  The library is going to be programmed, 

for example, with what we call an informatics unit, 

where we will be doing research and developing 

information and ways of delivering information not 

only to health care providers -- to doctors, and so 

on -- but to patients as well.  So that patients 

will be able to have access to information because 

of this informatics unit that we are developing 

actually within the library.   

  That information will be written 

information; it will be electronic information as 

well.  So both the students, the faculty, as well as 

the community at large, will benefit greatly from 

this new Health Sciences Library. 

  Let me just take a minute or so and tell 

you about the naming of the Health Sciences Library.  

We are committed to naming the library in honor of 

an individual who has served this country most nobly 

for more than 30 years in the House of 

Representatives, Representative Louis Stokes, 

Congressman Louis Stokes. 

  The Congressman, of course, as you know, 

is retiring from the House of Representatives this 

year, did not seek re-election.  But in his 30 

years, and in his capacity as a Congressman in the 
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House of Representatives, has served on the 

committee, the Appropriations Committee for HHS, for 

Education, and Labor.  He also has served for a 

number of years as chairperson of that committee.  

He is not serving as chairperson now, but he is the 

ranking democrat on that committee. 

  In that time, in those 30 years, Mr. 

Stokes has labored in developing opportunities for 

individuals, especially minorities, to seek 

education in the health sciences, opportunities for 

them to seek, search, and so on.  He has been 

responsible for the increasing of the budget of NIH, 

so that we have more dollars actually to pursue 

research, as well as education and training of 

individuals. 

  And as I noted, he has been especially 

vigilant as far as providing opportunities for 

minorities to be involved in both education as well 

as research.  He has been a friend of the university 

throughout this entire process, throughout his 

tenure in the House of representatives, and we feel 

that it's most appropriate, as he steps down from 

the House of Representatives, to honor him in such a 

way and to name the new Health Sciences Library The 

Louis Stokes Health Sciences Library. 

  I will stop at this time, and, 
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obviously, entertain any questions that you may 

have. 

  MS. KING:  No questions. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Thank you, Dr. Malveaux. 

  At this point, we'll proceed with our 

architectural presentation.  Joe Tattoni is going to 

make the presentation on behalf of the Hilliard 

Group. 

  MR. TATTONI:  I am Joe Tattoni, Senior 

Associate and Project Architect with Hilliard, Amos, 

Bailey, Lee, the architects for the Health Sciences 

Library at Howard University.  In our firm's 34-year 

history, we have completed projects for over 170 

higher education clients, including design and 

construction of over 40 college and university 

libraries. 

  It is with that that I'm delighted to be 

here today to show you what we have planned for 

Howard University and the adjacent neighborhoods. 

  We are very excited about the project 

because what it is in its heart and soul is to 

transform an existing worn parking lot in the center 

of the historic campus into a vibrant, new, state-

of-the-art Health Sciences Library and landscaped 

medical quadrangle.   

  When we began the project, there were 
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really two design objectives -- one, to program the 

building to meet the requirements of the National 

Accrediting Board for the medical schools, as well 

as to equip the school with a technology-rich 

program and growth for 20 years.  

  The way we did that is, as Dr. Malveaux 

mentioned, we benchmarked institutions across the 

country with similar programs.  We determined that 

the building needed to be somewhere between 75 and 

85,000 gross square feet.  And this building I'm 

going to show you today is just under 80,000 square 

feet.  It's 79,300 gross square feet. 

  Secondly, the other design objective was 

to create a symbol for the professional medical 

schools.  Currently, the professional medical 

schools at Howard do not engage or take part in the 

rich architectural tradition of the historic campus, 

yet the site for this project is really the link 

between the north and south campus and offered an 

opportunity for the professional medical schools to 

engage in that tradition. 

  The way we began to look at that was we 

really started with the 1932 outlook to sell plan.  

It was the original project, the original master 

plan architect and designed many of the buildings, 

including probably the most signature of all of the 
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buildings on the campus, Founder's Library.  In that 

plan, it was a very simple but powerful plan.   

  There are a series of brick and stone 

buildings that outline or form green quads or 

spaces.  And so starting at the very north with 

Bryant Street Field, moving to the yard, then moving 

to the science quad, and moving off to some smaller 

residential quads, the campus was given form.   

  At that time, the southern edge of the 

campus was old Friedman's Hospital, which is now the 

C.B. Powell Building owned and utilized by the 

university.  And on the other side of that was a 

green space that Cassell had labeled undesignated 

park space.  But in the center he had created a 

green quad.  That's exactly the site of our project, 

and it is that green quad that we're trying to 

recreate in this project. 

  We also looked at all of the 

architecture of the existing campus.  And what we 

really studied and looked at was the scale, the 

proportion, the materials.  If you just look at this 

collage of photographs, you can see that this 

represents Howard University.  But this one image 

here -- this is the School of Dentistry -- this 

actually does also.   

  And so what we're trying to do with this 
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building is be able to blend between the two and 

really pick on the characterization of the historic 

campus, the sloping grooves with dormers, the 

colonnaded fronts, brick and limestone trim, 

cupolas, rotundas.  And I'll get into all of that 

more specifically in a moment. 

  So the design objective is pretty 

simple.  That is, to change an existing parking lot 

in the middle of the campus -- this is an aerial 

photograph which shows the site.  For those of you 

that are familiar with Howard, this is the Founder's 

Library, this is Bryant Street, W Street, and the 

two main north-south arterial streets at 6th and 

4th, and over here to the west is Georgia Avenue.   

  So the site is really smack dab between 

the historic campus -- and this is Howard University 

Hospital and medical complex.  And what this is is 

old Friedman's Hospital, which is that -- in the 

model is that building at the far end. 

  MS. KING:  Excuse me.  Say that again.  

What is -- where is Friedman's Hospital. 

  MR. TATTONI:  In the model, this is 

Friedman's Hospital.  In the photograph, it's this 

building right here. 

  MS. KING:  I see.  Is that still used as 

a hospital?  Is that -- 
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  MR. TATTONI:  It is not.  No. 

  MS. KING:  I see. 

  MR. TATTONI:  It is not.  It's an 

academic and teaching space.  It houses the TV 

station and the radio station for the university.  

It's no longer a hospital.  It was at one time. 

  MS. KING:  Okay. 

  MR. TATTONI:  So that's basically the 

intention or the design intention for the project.  

Now, the implementation of the intention 

  In implementing the intention, we really 

look to do two things.  One, to fulfill as many of 

the objectives of the campus master plan as 

possible; and, two, meet all of the requirements or 

stay within the requirements of the zoning 

ordinance.  With regard to the zoning ordinance, 

there are five areas I just want to touch on. 

  One is the building is -- the bulk of 

the building is 62 feet high.  The top of the cupola 

is 90 feet high.  In the SP-2 zone that we're 

currently in, the maximum height is 90 feet.  So 

we're within that. 

  The building is set back from all of the 

adjacent property lines considerably with the 

closest being to the north at Bryant Street, where 

it's set back at 30 feet from that northern property 
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line.  The maximum allowable area that you could 

build on this site, or square footage you could 

build on this site, is 470,000 square feet.  We're 

proposing a library that's 79,300 square feet.  And 

the building's footprint occupies 16 percent of the 

lot. 

  With regard to the master plan issues, 

the site plan -- I'm actually going to just move 

this over for a second.  It'll be easier.  The site 

plan is really organized into the three parts -- the 

quadrangle that's bordered by the existing Allied 

Health Nursing Building to the west, off of this 

map, clearly seen in the model, is the front of the 

C.B. Powell Building, and the new west elevation of 

the Health Sciences Library.  So we're creating this 

medical quad. 

  Thirdly, we have the placement of the 

building itself, and then off to the east of the 

building is a small parking -- surface parking lot 

for 44 cars, which is for staff and handicapped.  

And I'll talk about that in a moment. 

  The entire site, which is now asphalt, 

is going to be completely landscaped.  The ground 

cover will be sod and grass.  The trees that border 

the perimeter streets will be D.C. Department of 

Public Works approved street trees -- in this case, 
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maples.  The trees that will be internal to the quad 

will be structural London plain trees. 

  There will be shade trees in the parking 

lot.  The parking lot will have a low hedge, about 

bumper height, that will ring it.  And then there 

will be ornamental flowering magnolia trees to be 

consistent with the landscape that's currently on 

Bryant Street and W Street in front of the nursing 

building and the medical buildings. 

  In addition to that, we're proposing 

there to be a brick pier and fence system on the 

southern edge of this site.  This is really to be 

consistent with other ways the edges of the 

university, particularly on 4th Street and 6th 

Street, are treated.  There are no gates here.  

Anybody can walk through onto the site, but it gives 

a sense of closure to that space. 

  Lighting -- the quadrangle and the -- 

the entire site will be lit.  The quadrangle will 

have decorative Washington globe-type lights, and 

the parking lot will be lit with low-stanchion, more 

utilitarian lights.  Both will be -- the lighting is 

being designed with security in mind.  There will be 

also exterior-mounted security cameras on the 

building photographing the parking lot, the entry, 

and the quad. 
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  Finally, in the back of the building 

there is a small utility yard where there will be 

placed the chiller for the project, the emergency 

generator, and the electrical transformer.  This is 

walled in with a brick wall all the way around, so 

none of those pieces of mechanical equipment can be 

seen from the adjacent areas. 

  So with regard to the objectives of the 

master plan, we're enhancing, preserving, and 

restoring the Cassell plan, we're creating open 

spaces in a dense urban environment, we're planting 

green trees in a park-like setting as a contribution 

to the community, we're providing the use of 

existing campus elements in new ways, such as the 

fencing and the pier system and the fencing -- and, 

yes, the brick pier system, and the landscape is 

mature landscape consistent with what is recommended 

by the Department of Public Works and what currently 

exists on the campus. 

  Now, with regard to the exterior of the 

building, as I mentioned to you, we looked at all of 

the elements of the historic campus, and we wanted 

to reinterpret in a more forward-looking way, given 

the nature of what's happening here in this Health 

Sciences Library, an inventive way of thinking about 

those pieces.  And the main pieces of this building 
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really are the colonnade, the sloping metal roof 

with dormers, the rotunda with its cupola, the brick 

arched heads of all of the windows, and the brick 

cornice all the way around. 

  Scale was an important issue, and the 

reason the scale was an important issue is this 

building is not a whole lot taller than its 

neighbor, the Allied Health and Nursing School.  

However, the C.B. Powell Building is actually an 

entire story lower.  And so what we did was we 

struck a brick cornice at the third story mark and 

allowed the building to really be a three-story 

brick building with an attic above. 

  In addition to that, we also modulated 

the surface of the building, so instead of being one 

large monolith, like many of the other medical 

buildings on the campus, to be more like the 

historic buildings.  If you look at Founder's 

Library, it's actually made up of about five 

different compositional elements, all of which are 

treated as small pavilions, small towers, as you go 

across.   

  And so we sort of picked up on that and 

said we could do a similar thing.  You could have 

the colonnaded structure, the rotunda, the cupola, 

the large, glazed, four-story atrium lobby, and then 
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smaller pieces as you wrap around the building. 

  This is a view, by the way, taken if you 

were inside at the medical school in the corner of W 

and 5th Street, looking at the site, looking north.  

If you move to the corner of 4th and W, looking 

north, what I'd like to talk about here -- this is 

that side of the building.  You see the surface 

parking lot here.  You'd see the cupola popping up 

over the back. 

  The material -- the main material in 

this building is brick.  All of the windows, as well 

as the base of the building, will be trimmed in 

stone.  And the third primary material besides brick 

and stone would be the metal panels used at the top 

level and the fourth story, as well as the vaulted 

roof of the colonnade. 

  The details that we're employing that 

are similar to the campus are there's a brick 

cornice that wraps all the way around the building.  

At the top of all of the windows there is brick 

arches, and at each of the levels of the floor there 

is a brick reveal and spandrel panels under each of 

the windows. 

  Now, looking south from the north, 

coming out of the C.B. Powell Building, you'll see 

the quad in front of you, the colonnade, the rotunda 
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with its cupola, and then the entry is right around 

there.  There was another requirement in the master 

plan that said entry to building should be prominent 

and inviting.   

  And, in fact, we believe that, one, 

certainly the rotunda with the cupola identifies an 

important spot in the building, so no matter where 

you are you get a sense at least where the entry is.  

And the large glazed opening, which would be lit 

both day and night allowing you to see in, is 

certainly inviting. 

  And so with regard to the objectives of 

the master plan for the exterior of the building, 

we've built on the qualities of the past historic 

campus through uniformity of detail, scale, 

proportion, texture, and material.  We're trying to 

unify the campus by contributing to those details, 

and we've created a strong sense of entry. 

  Now, finally, I'd just like to walk you 

through very, very quickly -- I'm not going to go 

through every single room -- but just give you a 

sense of what the major programmatic pieces are on 

each of the floors, as if we were all visitors to 

the project. 

  If we were visitors to the project, we 

would come to the site probably from W Street.  
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There would be a large landscaped plaza in the front 

entry, and we would walk into the four-story atrium 

lobby.  Once I'm in this lobby, I'm not in the 

library proper yet.  I'm not through book security 

and a place where the circulation and the reference 

people can serve me.  I'm actually still in a public 

zone.   

  And what's nice about that is that we've 

assembled a series of rooms around that that allow 

for there to be possible use for other university 

functions, as well as potential for community 

functions.  Those spaces are an exhibit display 

room, a presentation conference room, a distance 

learning lab, and a telemedicine room.  All of those 

spaces don't necessarily mean people can go in and 

use the books or seek library help.   

  And so past the lobby is actually where 

the book security system and the main entrance to 

the library proper is.  It's still -- 

  MS. KING:  What's telemedicine? 

  MR. TATTONI:  Telemedicine.  If I say 

something wrong, doctor, you chime in, please.  

Telemedicine is really a distance learning facility 

where five or six physician staff members can sit in 

a room and discuss cases and procedures with 

physicians at a remote site.  So basically, it's a 
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seminar room that has cameras and speech 

reinforcements to permit people to do that. 

  DR. MALVEAUX:  In addition, what 

telemedicine does is it allows physicians to 

interact over long distances, so we can interact 

through -- in real time through a television screen 

with a patient there.  So if I'm in Washington, 

D.C., I could actually give a consultation of a 

patient problem anywhere in the world, essentially, 

and through a real-live interaction. 

  MR. TATTONI:  The building is really 

organized -- you can see it in the model -- in two 

halves.  I should have said that before I got 

inside.  The eastern half is mostly where the stack 

and offices are contained.  The western half, which 

is slightly curved to embrace the new quadrangle, is 

where all of the major reading rooms occur.  And so 

as I go through the building you'll be able to see 

that. 

  And what connects both the eastern and 

the western half together is a four-story atrium 

that runs through the project.  And the reason that 

we had this atrium running through the project is 

really to give Howard something it currently doesn't 

have, which is a lot of natural light into its 

academic facilities. 
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  If I pass through library security, now 

right in front of me, below the atrium space, would 

be all of my reference work stations.  This is where 

I'd have my local area network access, my Internet 

access, my online terminal access.  To my right 

would be my circulation and reserve areas.  To my 

left would be my reference area. 

  If I take the elevator or the stair up 

to the second floor, this is basically where 

periodicals and the Department of Informatics are 

housed.  The Department of Informatics and its 

offices are along the eastern side; along the 

western side is where my current periodicals are 

housed. 

  Take the stair up to the third floor, 

this is where the bound or more remote periodicals 

are housed, and its associated reading, as well as 

the administration offices, head librarian and his 

staff, as well as a special collections room and a 

special collections -- special collection reading 

room and a special collection storage room. 

  And then, finally, if I go to the fourth 

floor, this is where the majority of the books are, 

the monographs are located.  I have technical 

services where they're processed, and the books 

stack along the eastern side.  And underneath the 
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wall, taking tremendous use of the quad and back up 

to the north, the Founder's Library and the historic 

campus, is a special reading room. 

  One thing I did not mention is that in 

the parking facility -- and I want to mention it 

because technical services is here with its own 

elevator -- there is an on-site drop-off area for 

deliveries.  In the parking lot there is a loading 

area.  The deliveries that are made to the library 

are mostly U.S. Mail truck, UPS truck, and Federal 

Express.  Those folks would come down Bryant Street, 

go into the parking lot, pull into the loading area, 

off load through a back door, go up the freight 

elevator to technical services for mail and books to 

be processed. 

  That's essentially it for the 

architectural presentation. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I had a couple of 

questions.  First, let me just say that I think that 

it's just a very handsome rendering, and I like the 

idea of the lights.  It's very nice. 

  From where I'm sitting, it has an 

atrium.  But going in this way, does that atrium 

extend -- what happens?  You go under and then it 

opens back up. 

  MR. TATTONI:  I want to get you a plan, 
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because I think that will help explain it.  There is 

actually two atriums.  I've probably confounded your 

question.  This area right here -- this hexagon that 

you see right here is the rotunda.  You can see 

that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right. 

  MR. TATTONI:  Okay.  This is the 

entrance into the lobby atrium.  Okay?  It's almost 

a square, but it has an unusual side because the 

rotunda bumps into it.  That's this piece right 

here.  Okay?  That's four stories tall. 

  There are bridges that connect across in 

the library that knit together the western side and 

the eastern side.  But there is also an opening in 

the middle of the library proper that goes up four 

stories.  This is a reading space.  There is carrels 

and reading around this.  This is a quiet zone.  

This is not the same as what's out here, which is a 

public lobby space. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And in that entrance, 

is that -- I see here where the circular building is 

that there is glass.  But that wall there is made 

out of what? 

  MR. TATTONI:  Which wall?  This wall 

right here? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Or is it open? 
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  MR. TATTONI:  No, no.  This is glass.  

It's all glazed. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay. 

  MR. TATTONI:  It's all glazed. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  It looked 

like -- 

  MR. TATTONI:  It's intended to be -- 

it's completely glazed. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh.  It's intended to 

give the illusion of being open. 

  MR. TATTONI:  Exactly.  You've got it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. TATTONI:  But it's conditioned 

space.  Conditioned space, meaning there's heating 

and cooling in that space. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay. 

  Questions? 

  MR. GILREATH:  I presume this Board 

doesn't really have any authority over the design.  

It's simply -- what role do we have, say, if we 

didn't like the windows, or something or the other?  

That's not really within our purview. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  She's asking these 

questions.  I wasn't sure. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  I was just 
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curious. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I was wondering about 

that. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Any other questions?  

Ms. King? 

  MS. KING:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  On the 

architectural -- 

  MS. KING:  No, it looks great to me. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I'm sorry.  If we could 

just back up a minute and, Joe, provide a little 

more explanation of your expertise, so we can get 

you accepted as an expert in architecture. 

  MR. TATTONI:  Okay. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I didn't want to 

interrupt him at the first because he seemed to have 

a momentum going. 

  MR. TATTONI:  I work with the Hilliard 

Group.  I am a senior associate there.  I am a 

registered and licensed architect.  I am a member of 

the American Institute of Architects.  As I 

mentioned, our firm has designed and built over 40 

library projects.  I have personally been involved 
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in eight at institutions all over the country -- 

Princeton Theological Seminary, Hobart & William 

Smith College in upstate New York, Alexander Library 

for Rutgers University, to name a few off the top of 

my head.  Is that -- 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We will so recognize 

him as an expert witness. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Now, show me again 

where the parking is for this building. 

  MR. TATTONI:  Yes.  Okay.  From your 

vantage point, you cannot see it in this model 

because it's on the other side of the building.  

Okay?  But in this site plan, the parking is on the 

eastern side of the site, and it is adjacent to the 

building.  As I mentioned, it's for 44 cars, for 

staff. 

  Now, the current staff is 19 people.  

And since we built the building for 20 years' 

growth, it's anticipated that the maximum the staff 

would grow to, based on other benchmarking at other 

institutions, would be 42 people.  And the two 

additional cars, since it's 44 there, are for the 

handicapped.  Those cars are closest to the path 

that leads to the front door. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is there parking for 

students or people who would be using the library? 

  MR. TATTONI:  There is no parking for 

students or visitors in this lot.  Mr. Wright, who 

is going to speak right after me, will talk about 

where the dislocated parking is going on the campus. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Okay.  Thank 

you. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Okay.  We're going to 

proceed with Mr. Wright's testimony at this time.  

While he's getting ready, I'd like to submit copies 

of the model, so we don't have to leave the model 

here. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Madam Chair, members of the 

Board, my name is John Wright.  I'm senior associate 

with the firm of Transcorp SAIC, with offices at 

1900 North Beauregard in Alexandria.  Our firm is 

fast-approaching our 30th year of providing 

transportation planning services to predominantly 

governmental and institutional clients. 

  Personally, I have a master's degree in 

transportation from Purdue University and have been 

providing consulting services now for 35 years. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I might add that Mr. 

Wright has been accepted as an expert by this Board 

in the west campus library case, most recently, and 
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I would ask that they admit him as an expert in this 

case. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We will so recognize 

him today. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  All right.  Transcorp was 

asked to answer a number of questions for the 

university, among which were, how many cars are 

parking in the lot that will be the site of the 

Health Sciences Library?  Where are those parkers 

destined on the campus?  Can those parkers be 

relocated to other parking facilities on the campus?  

And if so, where? 

  To answer those questions, we undertook 

a comprehensive parking survey of all parking 

facilities on the central campus.  Counts were made 

in each parking facility on the campus on a period 

of eight occasions in January and February of this 

year.  From those counts, we looked and determined 

the maximum number of cars that were parked on the 

Health Sciences Library site.  That number was found 

to be 470 cars.  That was the maximum number that 

was observed at any point during any of our 

observations. 

  Now that we -- based on the 470 people 

parked on that facility, we then obtained 

information from the parking office as to where 
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those people are destined on the campus.  This first 

exhibit shows where the people are destined on the 

campus.  A total of 280 of those parkers are related 

to the medical sciences facilities, the School of 

Nursing, School of Dentistry, and so on, which is in 

this area.  And for your information, this is the 

site that they are currently parked on, the side of 

the library. 

  An additional 51 parkers are destined to 

the Arts and Sciences Building.  We have 11 over 

here to Engineering.  There are 34 to the television 

station, and another 13 to the radio station.  The 

remainder of the 470 are scattered throughout the 

campus in ones, twos, fives, and so on, campus wide. 

  Now that we know that there are 470 

parkers that are going to be displaced, the question 

is, well, is there adequate parking on the campus to 

accommodate those?  From the parking surveys that we 

did, we looked and found the maximum parking 

accumulation in each facility over the eight times 

that we did the counts and used that as our 

benchmark. 

  And we then compared the maximum 

accumulation in each lot to what I refer to as the 

practical capacity of the lot, which we took as 95 

percent of the actual number of spaces available, 
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based on the fact that the last five percent of the 

spaces are difficult to use efficiently, and so 

therefore we wanted to be conservative in terms of 

our reallocation of parkers on the campus. 

  Based on that analysis, we found that 

there were more than 600 spaces available on the 

campus that could be used to relocate parkers from 

what is referred to as the Annex 1 lot. 

  This second exhibit shows where we are 

recommending that the 470 parkers be relocated.  A 

total of 320 are recommended to be relocated into 

the two hospital parking structures.  They are about 

a block away from the existing location where they 

are parking today. 

  We are recommending that another 25 be 

relocated to the Howard center lot that's just 

across Georgia Avenue, an additional 30 in the East 

Towers lot at this location, 10 in the 8th Street 

lot, and the remaining 85 would then be relocated 

into the Banneker lot.  All total, the areas that 

are shown here in green do accommodate the 470 

parkers that are being displaced by the construction 

of the library.  With that, I would like to 

entertain any questions that you might have. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Where will the people who 

will be driving to use the library -- they can't 
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really park up over to my extreme left.  Isn't it a 

bit farther to walk to get to the library? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  I'm sorry.  Would you -- 

  MR. GILREATH:  I understand that some of 

the people probably will be driving into the 

library, maybe using a car, or is that -- you're not 

going to have anyone to speak of driving in to use 

the library? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Most of the people will 

already be on campus and will be assigned parking 

spaces.  If there are other people that are visitors 

that are not related to Howard University, they will 

-- I would assume would be required to go to the 

parking office and obtain a visitor's parking pass 

as I would do if I were going out there to visit 

someone. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, where would they 

park, then?  What about the convenience?  How far 

would they have to walk to get to the library? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  They would be assigned to 

existing facilities.  Some of them have been 

assigned, for example, into this facility.  It's at 

the discretion of the parking office as to where 

there is space available for them to go. 

  MR. GILREATH:  So you don't anticipate, 

though, very many people using the library who will 
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actually use an automobile to reach the site. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  That is correct.  No, we 

are not.  We are anticipating that it is 

predominantly for students, faculty, and so on, who 

are already on campus, and have their parking permit 

and are parking in some facility, some of which are 

already parking in this facility now and would be 

displaced.  But most of those would probably end up 

in the garages. 

  DR. MALVEAUX:  If you don't mind, let me 

also just address that very briefly.  I would say at 

least 95 percent of the individuals who utilize the 

library during the day hours are, in fact, students 

and faculty, staff, who are already at the 

university and already in sites. 

  The community positions tend to use 

those most frequently on weekends perhaps, or maybe 

even after office hours late in the evening.  Health 

Sciences Library will probably be open until about 

midnight or so.  That's usually what health sciences 

libraries do.  So there will be, obviously, parking 

available, and the university will have parking, 

visitors parking available for those individuals. 

  The other thing that you have to 

recognize about this library -- much of the access 

to the library is going to be electronic as well.  
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So individuals need not come to the library to 

satisfy all of their needs and answer all of their 

questions.  So much of this can be done 

electronically over the Internet, and so on. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, those few who would 

be for some weekends using the library, using an 

automobile, they would most likely be assigned 

nearby to those facilities?  185 is one area, 135 -- 

  MR. WRIGHT:  This 185? 

  MR. GILREATH:  Yes. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  These two numbers here, the 

185 and the 135, are the ones that would be 

assigned.  These are the two existing garages 

adjacent to the hospital. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And are you also 

saying that on the weekends or in the evenings, when 

there is less congestion on the parking lots, that 

people can park -- visitors can park on that lot 

even though they don't have a permit? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  On which lot? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  On the Annex 1 lot. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  There won't be parking 

there.  This -- 

  MS. KING:  The 42 spaces behind the 

building. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The library lot. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  I don't anticipate that -- 

my understanding is that those are to be for staff.  

There is, obviously, in the evening when many of the 

students have left for the day, spaces available on 

campus.  There is no real parking shortage at all in 

the evening.  There are many spaces available that 

they can generally come in and park without problem. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Parking on that lot. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  On this lot. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right.  With the 

library lot, 42 -- 44 spaces that would be 

allocated, they would not park there.  They would 

park elsewhere on the campus. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  That was my assumption, 

yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.   

  MS. KING:  My turn? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  I have parked on that lot 

myself that you are now taking away.  I am not on 

faculty.  I am not a student.  I was there for a 

meeting that was taking place.  Where will visitors 

park? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I just asked. 

  MS. KING:  I understand that.  But 
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where?  I mean, how many spaces are allocated for 

visitors on the campus?  Because my understanding is 

that there is in excess of 608 parking spaces for 

the entire campus.  The destruction of this parking 

lot, and the building of this beautiful building, is 

going to take up 470 of those.  That leaves a 

surplus of 138 parking spaces for all visitors and 

for all future destruction of parking lots and 

replacement with buildings.  Is that adequate? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  You have to go back to the 

way the surveys were done.  When you say there are 

608, there were 608 spaces available based on the 

analysis procedure that we used, which we've tried 

to be very conservative in two areas. 

  MS. KING:  That was declared to be 

excess parking. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  The reality of the 

situation on the Howard campus is that the parking 

spaces -- there are about 4,200 total spaces 

available.  The reality is that at the peak time, 

about 75 percent of those are filled.  That was 

borne out in our studies and was also borne out in 

some studies that were done for the master plan.  

That approximately three out of four spaces are 

filled during the peak time of the day, which really 

means that there are somewhere around 1,100 spaces 
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that are actually vacant.  But -- 

  MS. KING:  Off peak? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Peak. 

  MS. KING:  Then why does the study say 

608? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  The study says 608 because 

I -- first off, one thing I did was I said I'm only 

going to use 95 percent of the capacity.  So if 

there are 4,200 spaces, that reduces it by 200-plus.  

That's the first thing. 

  The second thing I did was I said I 

don't care which day or which observation the 

maximum accumulation occurs on the campus, I'm going 

to take the maximum for each individual lot, which I 

did.  The reality is that all of the lots do not 

peak on the same day.  When you look at what we -- 

at the eight times that we did the counts out there, 

at no time did we ever get a parking accumulation of 

more than about 3,100.  That was our peak that we 

had on any one day. 

  But if you were to go in and pick each 

individual facility and look at its peak, that 3,100 

goes up to almost 3,400.  That's the difference 

between the two.  I'm saying that for the -- 

  MS. KING:  But let me try and explain 

what my -- I mean, whatever number of excess parking 



 

NEAL R. GROSS 
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

spaces you have -- and I mean I don't care what that 

is.  I mean, I'd like to know what it is.  But I 

would -- but, you know -- but you're taking 470 of 

them. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  That is correct. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  So that's minus.  So 

that's that many fewer.  That doesn't count 

visitors.  Does that count visitors? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  It counts for the visitors 

that are there today. 

  MS. KING:  Okay. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Because they would have 

been counted along with the other parkers that were 

there. 

  MS. KING:  So say the number is, just 

for supposition, 608.  You're taking away 470 

spaces.  That leaves you with 138 spaces.  So if 

Howard is going to at any time destroy another 

parking lot to build another building -- and it's my 

recollection that there is such a plan afoot -- as 

part of the campus plan, you are going to be down to 

zero or less, minus zero, because there is a 

facility, I think, where you are going to lose 250 

parking spaces, and that means that you're going to 

be in deficit.  And I just wondered what the plan is 

to cope with that situation. 
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  MR. WRIGHT:  The situation is I don't 

know whether there were any plans to add parking 

back into the other facility.  But, again, I would 

point out that there are -- on any given day when 

you go out there and count the spaces, there are 

1,100 spaces vacant. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  I understand.  But 

1,100 spaces minus 470 spaces minus -- 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Now leaves 600. 

  MS. KING:  -- 250 spaces minus another 

100 spaces.  I mean, the plan -- the campus plan 

says that there will never, in the 10 years of -- 10 

years is it?  10 years of the campus plan be any 

need to add any more parking.  In fact, they are 

going to keep subtracting parking through the time.  

And I'm just asking you, as an expert, if this is 

going to become a problem. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  No, I do not think so.  I 

have reviewed the master plan.  I was involved in 

it, but I have reviewed the master plan, and I have 

talked to the transportation consultant that did 

that.  And I believe his numbers are correct.  There 

will not be a need for additional spaces. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  But we're going to get 

to ground zero quite soon. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  I don't think -- 
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  MS. KING:  Sometime in the next 10 years 

perhaps. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  I don't believe we'll get 

to the -- 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Hopefully, the plan will 

be implemented.  There will be another building.  

But I just might add that we have to bring that 

project before you. 

  MS. KING:  No.  But I just -- when you 

come back, Ms. Giordano, I want you to remember that 

you have subtracted 470 spaces, parking spaces, and 

that they -- you know, that you can't become a 

virgin again. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I understand. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MS. KING:  Okay?  Nothing personal, you 

understand, not any of us.  But that, you know, you 

are now minus 470.  So when you come back the next 

time to make a subtraction, I don't want to see 608. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Right.  I think it's -- 

  MS. KING:  I want to see 138. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  All I can say is that I 

think by the time we come back these spaces will be 

gone.  We'll have to take into account that fact.  

This project is due to be constructed in the next 

year, and we don't have any plan -- 
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  MS. KING:  Okay.  Great. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  -- underway to bring 

another project to BZA at this time. 

  MS. KING:  Fine.  But when you do, just 

remember that you're minus -- 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  -- 470. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The other space in 

the parking lot that is over here, is that number 8?  

I can't see it -- 

  MR. WRIGHT:  That's an 85 -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  85. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  -- over there.  Yes, ma'am. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Now, does 

that abut 9th Street? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  This is -- it's Sherman on 

the west.  So you do have -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It's Sherman on the 

west? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Right.  This is Georgia 

Avenue here.   

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So you're displacing 

the people who used to park on that lot over to 

Sherman Avenue? 

  MR. WRIGHT:  The 85 that are parking 

here today would be parking there in the future. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's what I'm 

saying.  Well, those people would be parking over 

there. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  That is correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's a considerable 

distance from where they were. 

  MS. KING:  Yeah, it is.  It's a long 

way. 

  MR. GILREATH:  But those people are 

going to the library, the ones parking up there.  

The other building is closer by. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But there are no 

other buildings closer by.  That's my point. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  The idea is to consider 

where the people are going when we actually 

reallocate the spaces. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  As close as possible 

to where they will -- 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- ultimately be. 

  MR. WRIGHT:  Certainly, there would be 

some desire -- I think there was like 280 people 

parking here that were medically related.  It 

certainly would make sense to put them in the garage 

and minimize the walking distance for those folks. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Right.  And also, I might 
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remind the Board that there is a shuttle bus service 

within the campus.  And there might be a need to 

reexamine those stops as well. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Yes.  If I may, Madam 

Chairperson.  When I was reviewing the figures, I 

requested from the applicant to tell me the 

relocation to the different locations of the parking 

spaces.  And they were done by proximity, where they 

anticipate the people would be going to.  So the 

reallocation took that into account, to provide the 

shortest possible walking distance to where their 

final destination will be. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That makes sense.  

Okay.  Thank you. 

  Any other questions? 

  Okay.  Thank you very much. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Madam Chair, that 

concludes our presentation, and we'd like the 

opportunity to provide rebuttal material, if 

necessary. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The ANC?  Mr. Guyot, 

do you have any cross examination? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Please 

come forward.  You can just -- if you want to ask 

any questions of the -- 
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  MS. KING:  Are you cross examining or 

testifying?  

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  This is cross 

examination. 

  MR. GUYOT:  No cross. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No cross?  Okay.  

Okay.  Fine.  Thank you. 

  Well, maybe you want to stay because 

you're going to be next anyway.  So you might as 

well stay. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  I don't mind -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Bastida is next 

to speak. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  No.  But I don't mind 

giving my place to His Excellency. 

  (Laughter.) 

  Good afternoon. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Government reports, 

Office of Planning, Mr. Bastida. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Good afternoon, Madam 

Chairperson, members of the Board.  For the record, 

my name is Alberto Bastida with the D.C. Office of 

Planning.  The Office of Planning filed its report 

on October 28th. 

  The Office of Planning report -- I will 

try to summarize it because there has been extensive 
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testimony on some aspects of our report, on the site 

and area description, the existing zoning relief, 

analysis of the project, and the project 

description.  And then it comes to the special 

exception request. 

  In approving any application for a 

specific college or university building of use, the 

Board shall determine that the proposed building of 

use is consistent with the approved campus plan and, 

further, is not likely to become objectionable to 

neighboring property because of noise, traffic, 

number of students, or other objectionable 

conditions. 

  The approved Howard University campus 

plan, application number 16330, provided the 

development of the proposed Health Sciences Library 

on the subject site.  The proposed project conforms 

with the approved campus plan parameters for this 

location, maximum size, program, and projected 

staffing requirements.  The BZA approval of the 

campus plan also took into account the displacement 

of the parking spaces on the subject site caused by 

the development of the proposed library, which is on 

Exhibit Number 35 of the center campus plan. 

  Application -- the university 

consultant, Mr. Osborne George, provided information 
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that with the implementation of the center campus 

plan approximately 3,727 parking spaces would be 

provided on the campus over the life of the plan.  

Mr. George testified that this amount is sufficient 

to meet the university's parking needs. 

  If I can go to the 470 number, you 

cannot subtract 470.  You have to add 42 that they 

are putting back into the site. 

  MS. KING:  Oh, right. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  So that brings you to 428.  

Right.  That was just -- 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  I understand.  Okay.  

But are there not going to be additional -- I mean, 

they're talking about the 42 being for additional 

staff sometime in the next decade. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  They are providing for 

present staff and for future staff.  But in the 

master plan the future staff was taken into account, 

and the number of -- 

  MS. KING:  Oh, okay. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  -- parking spaces that 

were required for the future staff had to be 

provided. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  Thank you.  Still not 

virgins, though. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Not with two kids.  It's 
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impossible. 

  (Laughter.) 

  It's not likely to become objectionable 

to neighboring property because of noise, traffic, 

number of students, or other objectionable 

conditions.  The project site is located in a high-

density core area of the university that is almost 

entirely surrounded by university-owned property and 

university users. 

  Upon completion of the proposed project, 

the total number of parking spaces on campus would 

be decreased by 770 spaces.  However -- 470.  I'm 

sorry.  Which goes back to your figure.  However, 

the university transportation study found that there 

are sufficient unused parking spaces in existence, 

parking facilities to accommodate the spaces lost by 

the construction of the Health Sciences Library. 

  The proposed project will not result in 

an increase in student enrollment.  The university 

faculty and staff population will not change 

initially as a result of the construction of the 

proposed project.  The maximum 20-year plan for 

staffing and building would be 42 individuals.  The 

current staff is 21 individuals.  The proposed 

building will house the existing university library 

program which is currently located on campus in 
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cramped and technologically inadequate spaces. 

  In the opinion of the Office of 

Planning, the proposed construction, in its intended 

use, will not cause substantial adverse impacts in 

terms of noise, number of students, traffic, or 

other objectionable conditions. 

  In conclusion, the Office of Planning 

recommends that the Board approve the proposed 

Health Sciences Library Building, since it conforms 

to the master plan.  And the Office of Planning 

believes that the applicant has met the burden of 

proof on the requested and special exception under 

Section 507 of 11 DCMR.   

  The use and operation of the proposed 

facility will not impair the intent, purpose, and 

integrity of the zoning regulations for the SP-2 

district.  Therefore, the Office of Planning 

recommends approval of this application.  

  That concludes my presentation, and I 

will try to answer any questions you might have.  

Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Any questions for Mr. 

Bastida? 

  MR. GILREATH:  I have no questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Questions? 

  MS. KING:  No. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Is there any cross 

examination for Mr. Bastida?  Okay.  All right. 

  ANC? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Madam Chairman, were the 

witnesses sworn in? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I'm sorry?   

  MR. GUYOT:  Did the witnesses get sworn 

in? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You weren't here.  

That's right.  Okay. 

  (Whereupon, the witness was sworn.) 

  MR. GUYOT:  Madam Chairman, I'd like to 

begin by congratulating the BZA, Ms. King, yourself, 

and Mr. Parsons, on what has become -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Gilreath. 

  MR. GUYOT:  No, I know who I'm 

congratulating. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. GUYOT:  It was for the campus plan 

ruling. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Which Dorothy Miller, who is 

really an expert on campus plans, has described as a 

classic.  And we met -- we ANCs met to prepare for a 

hearing on tomorrow, and that was the topic of 
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conversation.  I'm sure that campus plan and the 

excellent ruling by the BZA will be discussed 

extensively tomorrow in the hearing, but we need it 

in print. 

  I understand there is a delay because of 

some peculiarity regarding health with the staff 

person who is responsible for that case.  That case 

is much too important to suffer any delay, because 

you're going to hear today testimony from a Pleasant 

Plains Civic Association representative saying that 

part of the agreement, which we have as a condition 

for ANC approval of the library, will -- when 

there's a difficulty, it would be dealt with by the 

committee, by the BZA's most creative ruling, part 

of that ruling.  And we need that in place.  I think 

it would prevent a lot of difficulty and a lot of 

friction. 

  Now, let me also say that I want to 

congratulate Howard University on being open to our 

recommendation to meet with -- they met with 

Commission ANC 5-C, they met with the Pleasant 

Plains Civic Association, they met with a group of 

-- that composed Ms. Anita Rice, myself, Stanley 

Mays, Mr. Norman, and others, to provide the 

information regarding the parking. 

  But what I'm concerned about is it is -- 
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we support this plan, providing the three conditions 

that we have enunciated -- and this was done by our 

ANC Commission to bring before you.   

  And I just want to say as one other 

additional piece of information -- our commission 

was very concerned about making the back of the 

building much more friendly.  It was simply a brick 

wall, and at the ANC Commission we entered into that 

agreement, and that agreement has been taken care 

of.   

  I'm satisfied on that representation, 

because some of our commissioners were very 

concerned that it not look like a factory in the 

back on the 4th Street area.  And I would accept the 

representation that that's been taken care of. 

  The parking plan that is agreeable to 

and supported by the Pleasant Plains Civic 

Association is almost a done deal, and you'll hear 

that from Mr. Norman when he testifies.  So we are 

interested -- we have narrowed it down to two 

conditions.  One, that the property owned by Mr. 

Ricks and Howard, that has a common foundation 

located at 531 and 530 U Street, be brought into a 

condition that meets all code regulations, and the 

property is both habitable and consistent with the 

Historic Preservation Review Board's ruling 
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regarding property in the immediate area. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Wait a minute, Mr. 

Guyot.  You said property owned by Mr. -- the Howard 

University and someone else? 

  MR. GUYOT:  That's right.  And Mr. Percy 

Ricks. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You're going to 

explain all of that, right? 

  MR. GUYOT:  I'm going to do that very 

quickly. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. GUYOT:  They are negotiating now 

about the damage done to Mr. Ricks' property. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  By? 

  MR. GUYOT:  By the negotiations going on 

with Howard.  So I would have reason to assume, 

absent any other representation, that there is a 

mutual interest here.   

  What we are concerned with is that area 

is of high concentration as it relates to funding by 

Fannie Mae and Howard.  There has been a classic 

ruling by the Historic Preservation Review Board 

that includes every property on that street, most of 

-- at the end near Florida Avenue Baptist Church, 

six of those -- five of those six properties have 

already been sold.  I live on that street, so I 
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don't want to pretend as though this is just another 

street.  I live at 507 U Street. 

  But there is a concentration to build on 

the vacancies on U Street, bring all of the other 

properties into code, and into the requirements of 

the Historic Preservation Review Board.  And I just 

want to congratulate that ruling because it was so 

consistent with what the LeDroit Park Civic 

Association, and the ANC requested it almost as if 

-- we could have written it.  That's just how good 

the staff was. 

  But there is this one sore thumb, and we 

think that it's in Howard's interest to enter into 

an arrangement with Mr. Ricks, to his satisfaction, 

that brings that property into habitability, that 

makes it consistent with the Historic Preservation 

Review Board's ruling for all property in that area, 

and he maintains ownership. 

  Now, this is certainly something that we 

think the college should do, and it should do it to 

Mr. Ricks' satisfaction.   

  Our only other request -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, before you go 

there, what is the address of the property? 

  MR. GUYOT:  531 and 533 U Street, and 

they have a common foundation. 
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  MS. KING:  You are contending this is a 

condition?  You are suggesting this is a condition? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  That we insist that Howard do 

something to private property where the -- 

  MR. GUYOT:  No, I'm not talking about 

private property.  I'm talking about property that 

is -- 

  MS. KING:  531 and 33 belongs to whom? 

  MR. GUYOT:  One belongs to Howard 

University; the other belongs to Mr. Percy Ricks. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do you mean like two 

semi-detached houses? 

  MR. GUYOT:  That's right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. GUYOT:  With one foundation. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I understand. 

  MR. GUYOT:  It is our position that it 

is impossible to really sell the property that 

Howard will be offering for sale immediately, some 

of which it has already sold, if we have everything 

historically congruent and physically beautiful with 

this one eyesore. 

  So I think Howard has a vested interest 

in this.  It's not as though we were asking Howard 

to be involved in bringing into habitability and 
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consistent with code someone's property in another 

area in which it did not own 99 percent of the 

property. 

  MS. KING:  Where is this in relationship 

to the proposed library? 

  MR. GUYOT:  It is a distance. 

  MS. KING:  Well, I don't see that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What is the nexus?  

It seems that we are hearing here today and your 

request, Mr. Guyot -- 

  MR. GUYOT:  The nexus turns on the 

applicant for a ruling by the Board of Zoning 

Adjustment.  And my concern is we feel that the ANC 

has to utilize this mechanism to write something 

that is now merely in negotiation.  We want to 

finalize this to prevent testimony in opposition, 

which is prepared to begin today, to the request by 

Howard. 

  MS. KING:  It sounds like blackmail to 

me, Larry. 

  MS. ROSE:  Madam Chair, all testimony 

has to be relevant to be considered. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  I don't think 

that that is within our purview -- to consider 

another issue that is not germane to the case, 

pertaining to the Allied Health Library. 
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  MR. BASTIDA:  I think that what Mr. -- 

if I may interrupt, what he is proffering is 

something that should have been resolved, if at all, 

in the campus plan.  I think that this is a very 

specific request with a very site defined within the 

center of the campus, and it seems like the nexus is 

-- it's not there -- the nexus between this proposal 

and what he is proposing that -- proffering to the 

Board to do. 

  MS. KING:  I agree. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Continue. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I don't see how we can 

separate the nexus.  The applicant here is Howard 

University.  Howard has a clear and public intent to 

renovate, bring up to code, and, where necessary, 

build two feet next to both of those properties in 

addition to all of the property that it has -- both 

has a building on and that it does not have a 

building on U Street.  So we're not talking about a 

lack of interest here. 

  MS. KING:  Will you show me where you -- 

where 500 Baccaview Street is in comparison to the 

location of the library, the proposed location of 

the library? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  The library is right 

there.  It's right to the south of the hospital, a 
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block to the south of the hospital.  And it's a 

block of vacant lots and vacant buildings, some of 

which were demolished by Howard, had been long held 

by Howard.  I think there was a plan to expand the 

library at one time, and the community -- it had 

been a source of contention with the community over 

the years that these properties were left in a 

blighted condition.  And it was a problem for the 

community. 

  And Howard has now entered into a 

partnership with Fannie Mae to renovate the existing 

houses owned by Howard on the block and to infill, 

build new houses where there are vacant lots.   

  And I guess on this particular site 

there is one house that's in private ownership, not 

in Howard's ownership, and there was an issue as to 

-- I guess there was some vandalism of the building 

that the property owner alleged had occurred through 

the Howard side of this semi-detached structure.  

But in any event, there are discussions with the 

university and Mr. Ricks about the ANC's request.   

  And I did check with Maybelle Bennette, 

who is really in charge of this project for the 

university, this morning.  And she indicated that 

she had asked Mr. Ricks for a punch list of what 

needed to be done with the house, and she had 
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received that on Monday.  She has transmitted it to 

the private contractor that's doing the project, 

Peter Berringer, and he is reviewing it at this 

time.  And that's as far as they've gotten at this 

time.   

  But the university has agreed to work 

with Mr. Ricks.  I'm not saying that every single 

item on the punch list is going to be done, but they 

are negotiating and working with him at this time to 

identify what needs to be done to bring his property 

up to the standard of others on the block, as Mr. 

Guyot said, and there is a community of interest 

there. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I think the nexus has been 

established. 

  MS. KING:  No.  On the contrary. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I don't see -- the Fannie 

Mae -- we are holding up -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Not to cut you off, 

but just -- I think that the objective is to get 

some type of relief, or some type of renovation, or 

some repair of that property that is abutting Mr. 

Ricks' property that belongs to Howard.  And I think 

that Howard is making efforts to be able to remedy 

that situation without it being a part of this 

particular forum, because that would have been 
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better.  That would be the campus plan. 

  But nonetheless, I think that what 

you're after is being worked out with -- you know, 

it's being achieved. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Well, Madam Chairman, if you 

have the impression it is being worked out, that 

should remove the resistance from it becoming one of 

the conditions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I have no resistance. 

It's just that I don't know if we legally can do 

that.  Do we have to -- whatever we do, we have to 

proceed in a correct and legal procedure here?  And 

we cannot go beyond what is within our purview.  I'm 

not sure if we even have the authority to be able to 

do that in this instance.  That was my only 

objection to it.  I did not think that we did. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Madam Chairperson, if you 

were to request a legal opinion for corporation 

counsel, corporation counsel will say for the record 

that this is a further processing of the master plan 

which is site specific, and anything related to the 

site can be taken into account.  To try to find a 

linkage that it is outside of the boundaries of the 

site is not legally appropriate for this. 

  MS. KING:  I agree. 

  MR. GUYOT:  All right.  Okay.  Well, 
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then, of course, Mr. Ricks and others in that -- let 

me just make one other point.  There was an attempt 

by Howard University to bring to the LeDroit Park 

Civic Association and the ANC the renderings for 

that street. 

  I say that to say that the development 

has proceeded along to the point of sale.  And we 

have this one eyesore, and since this is a 

continuation of the campus plan -- 

  MS. KING:  No.  This is a consideration 

of a specific project and a specific place. 

  MR. GUYOT:  All right.  All right.  So 

there is no way to win this one, right? 

  MS. KING:  No. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Okay. 

  (Laughter.) 

  All right.   

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Good try. 

  MS. KING:  Good try, Larry. 

  MR. GUYOT:  We will -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  You're really a fine 

person to try to weave anything into anything.  I 

congratulate you. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Thank you. 

  I wish that the praise you heaped on me 

would satisfy Mr. Ricks.  But I'll have to seek 
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another forum. 

  Okay.  The other thing -- the other 

request we have is that Howard University do 

everything possible to prevent its students from 

parking at the building for the elderly on 4th 

Street.  Now, this is -- you talk about nexus.  This 

is across the street from the planned library.  And 

right now -- 

  MS. KING:  Describe the situation, 

please. 

  MR. GUYOT:  This site will go up at 4th 

and -- 

  MS. KING:  Yeah.  Okay.  And the 

students are parking illegally at what? 

  MR. GUYOT:  At the library for the 

elderly, for the home -- building for the elderly on 

4th Street.  This building is on 4th Street. 

  MS. KING:  Right. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Okay? 

  MS. KING:  And they're parking on the 

public street or on private ground? 

  MR. GUYOT:  In the parking facilities.  

They just take it over.  And we ask that Howard be 

asked to see that that is prevented. 

  MS. KING:  That seems logical and 

reasonable.  There is a nexus there, I think. 
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  MR. BASTIDA:  That's the building across 

the street, right? 

  MR. GUYOT:  That's right. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You're saying that 

you object to the students parking in that lot? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Yes.  That's -- 

  MS. KING:  Even though it belongs to 

the -- 

  MR. GUYOT:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, I see.  That's 

not a Howard building. 

  MR. GUYOT:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I'm sorry.  I 

wasn't clear on that. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I understand. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  So you want 

them to take steps to discourage the students from 

parking on that particular lot.  Okay. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Is that lot in the 

jurisdiction of the District police?  Why can't they 

give them tickets and make it so difficult for them 

that they -- I can't believe that they couldn't 

prevent that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It's on campus, but 

it's not a part of Howard. 
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  MR. GUYOT:  That's right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, who has 

jurisdiction over it? 

  MS. KING:  And is it public housing? 

  MR. GUYOT:  It is public housing. 

  MS. KING:  It is D.C. public housing? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  And there are parking -- off-

street parking spaces associated with it which are 

being arrogated by students who have no right to be 

there. 

  MR. GUYOT:  That's right. 

  MS. ROSE:  Do you know the name of the 

building, so that if this becomes part of the order 

we can be clear? 

  MR. GUYOT:  I can provide it. 

  MS. ROSE:  Okay. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I will certainly provide it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Repeat the condition 

again. 

  MR. GUYOT:  The condition is that Howard 

do everything possible to prevent its students from 

parking at the building for the elderly on 4th 

Street.  Presently, most of the parking available is 

used by students. 
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  MS. KING:  Now, is there somebody in 

charge of the building for the elderly who could 

call the gentleman who is the facilities manager or 

something, or the parking police -- you know, the 

campus police, or something?  I mean, you're not 

asking that Howard put an attendant on that parking 

lot to bar its students. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I'm asking that it do 

whatever is necessary -- 

  MS. KING:  Okay. 

  MR. GUYOT:  -- to open up that parking 

to elderly to whom -- for the people for which it 

was designed and for which it exists. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do you know if there 

is signage?  Is there signage there now to 

discourage parking that has been placed there by the 

owners or the occupants of that building? 

  MR. GUYOT:  I do not know. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  There is 

nothing right now.  Okay. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  This is really legally a 

ticklish situation.  Howard really doesn't have 

jurisdiction over that lot, and they can try to do 

whatever they can to discourage the students to be 

there.  But the person in charge of the facility can 

call tow trucks and get those cars towed away from 
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the facility.  And after that is done two or three 

times, and it costs $150, people will not park there 

again. 

  MR. GUYOT:  You know, parking is -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  But, you know, that is on 

private property, so it's a different dimension.  

And Howard could try to discourage their students 

and to the students, but the person who is in charge 

of the building has the authority to have those 

vehicles towed away. 

  MS. KING:  Yes.  That's why I mentioned 

it.  I mean, I have no -- I mean, when we get to the 

end, we can decide whether or not we have an 

objection to asking -- you know, requiring Howard to 

use its best efforts.  But the real effort needs to 

be on the part of the owner of the property.  But I 

have no problem with asking Howard to forestall it, 

too. 

  Those are you conditions? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Those are the conditions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do we have the report 

of ANC-1B?  Do we have something in writing? 

  MR. GUYOT:  Yes.  Yes.   

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I didn't have 

one in my packet. 

  MS. KING:  I don't either. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Do we need a waiver? 

  MS. ROSE:  It's dated today? 

  MR. GUYOT:  It is dated today. 

  MS. ROSE:  Oh. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We will waive the 

record to receive it in -- the report.  Your report 

is in.  Can you summarize your report for us briefly 

as we receive it? 

  MR. GUYOT:  There are three conditions.  

We support it; we congratulate Howard on its 

outreach on this.  Our three conditions are bring in 

531 and 33 into habitability.  We've talked about 

that one.  The other is Howard dealing with the 

parking as it relates to the home for the -- the 

building for the elderly on 4th Street, which has a 

nexus to where this will be located.   

  And the other is very specific and very 

important to us, that there be a parking plan 

entered into by the Pleasant Plains Civic 

Association and Howard University that is mutually 

acceptable, that goes to the parking problem that 

has been an ongoing problem for the Pleasant Plains 

Civic Association, which is a party of interest in 

this case. 

  MS. KING:  And do I understand that 

that's presently being negotiated? 
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  MR. GUYOT:  Yes.  In fact, I think it is 

-- we may hear testimony today that it is being 

negotiated to the point of finality, with the 

proviso that any conflict be resolved by the 

committee, which is, as you know, not existent as of 

yet because of the absence of the written ruling on 

the campus plan -- on the excellent campus plan 

decision by the BZA. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. GILREATH:  Why weren't these 

concerns taken up, considered when the campus plan 

was being considered?  It seems to me that this 

really ties into the campus plan approval.  That 

would have been the time to say, "We want certain 

conditions to be met."  I think it should piggyback, 

and I just don't -- somehow it doesn't seem like 

it's that relevant. 

  MR. GUYOT:  I am very glad you asked 

that question.  And that shows the need for us to be 

able to put up this committee into motion right 

quickly, because at that time Howard's position, as 

stated in the public meeting by Dr. Miner, was that 

we are going to just fight this in litigation and we 

can outlast the litigant. 

  We have moved beyond that, but that goes 

-- that answered your question directly as to why 
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the ANC didn't raise it in the campus plan phase.  

  MR. BASTIDA:  I don't see why you 

couldn't start negotiating with Howard to establish 

that committee, because, in fact, it's part of the 

campus plan already approved.  And it's going to 

come down the pike in a very short period of time, 

and I think that you -- Howard would be delighted to 

start working with you constituting that committee, 

sooner rather than later. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Mr. Bastida, I am -- I wish 

that I had your faith.  My concern is I have learned 

that unless we have something in writing with 

Howard, and that plan is the model that we need to 

operate, it just doesn't happen.   

  MR. BASTIDA:  But you have two things.  

The Board is going to be very shortly issuing that 

order, and also you can expedite that by initiating 

the process, because it's coming down the pike and 

they know it.  And they are going to do it. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Okay.  I don't want to 

quibble with you, but I just want to make one point.  

I am concerned that the institutional memory at that 

excellent decision not be lost between the bench and 

the pen.  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Guyot, you 

indicated in your report that there was a quorum 
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present, and that there was a vote in support of 

this particular application. 

  MR. GUYOT:  That's right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The Health Sciences 

Library. 

  MR. GUYOT:  With those three conditions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  With the three 

conditions. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Which have been repeatedly 

communicated to representatives of Howard 

University, both at the meeting of the Pleasant 

Plains Civic Association and at the ANC meeting. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Then we'll 

afford your ANC report the great weight to which 

it's entitled in the consideration of this 

particular application. 

  MR. GUYOT:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Now move 

to persons or parties in support of the application. 

  MR. NORMAN:  My name is Tony Norman.  

I'm vice president of Pleasant Plains Civic 

Association.  I must admit I am somewhat confused in 

regards to the relationship of this particular plan 

to the campus plan.  But I think I've gotten a 

little understanding now.   

  I guess I would have to submit my -- I 
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was under the impression that -- we submitted a 

letter that I'm here to represent to Pleasant Plains 

Civic Association with regard to the campus plan.  

But if one is necessary for this particular 

application separately, we can submit that, because 

I am here representing the Civic Association. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  That letter was submitted 

for the campus plan? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  That was for party 

status. 

  MR. NORMAN:  Yes, it was submitted for 

party status and the fact that I represent the Civic 

Association.   

  Now, like what I'm saying here is that I 

can submit another letter if it's necessary for this 

particular application. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  I think that the Board has 

the discretion, since you're a representative of the 

Civic Association, to accept him as a representative 

of the -- 

  MS. KING:  Are you testifying in 

support? 

  MR. NORMAN:  Yes. 

  MS. KING:  Oh, good. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  So you can accept him. 

  MS. KING:  I suggest we do that, that we 
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accept him as a representative with party status. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We already have. 

  MS. KING:  Oh, good.  Fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Again, I guess we 

both -- we all have to kind of get in synch here.  

He was accepted as a party in the campus plan 

application. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  But representing -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So I suppose -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Representing? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Representing the 

Pleasant Plains Civic Association.  I suppose that 

we -- just for the record, we should also accept him 

as a -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Representative.  You don't 

have to give him party status, just representing the 

Civic Association. 

  MR. NORMAN:  No.  We were seeking party 

status.  We also -- we were granted party status in 

the campus plan on the 6th. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  You know, usually the 

party status is decided at the beginning of the 

hearing.  You didn't -- the only advantage to be a 

party is to have cross examination, and you didn't 

do cross examination.  So it really doesn't -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, no.  That's not 
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the only --  

  MR. NORMAN:  Personally, I have to 

disagree with you as an -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Just a moment, Mr. 

Norman. 

  MR. NORMAN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Let me clarify it.  

Also, to receive any information, material, 

documentation, of this particular case.  And I think 

that given that situation, and that he had already 

been -- had requested and been given party status in 

the campus plan application, as well as the fact 

that I did see him and I assumed that he had party 

status for this one, which inadvertently he may or 

may not have, so, therefore, I would like to -- 

unless there are any objections from my colleagues, 

he hasn't spoken yet -- from my colleagues -- 

  MR. BASTIDA:  Okay.  So he -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- just give him 

party status. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  And he has requested it 

now, so you -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MR. BASTIDA:  -- then you can rule on 

that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you, Mr. 
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Bastida. 

  Did you stand up when -- 

  MR. NORMAN:  I was here.  I stood up 

when everybody stood up -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. NORMAN:  -- with the witnesses. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MR. NORMAN:  All right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You may proceed. 

  MR. NORMAN:  My name is Tony Norman.  

I'm vice president of the Pleasant Plains Civic 

Association, and, of course -- 

  MS. KING:  And your home address, 

please? 

  MR. NORMAN:  533 Grisham Place, which is 

directly across the street from the university, 

N.W., Washington, D.C.  And this particular library 

falls within the boundaries of the Civic 

Association, and the Civic Association is composed 

of homeowners, renters, students, and some staff 

members of the Howard University. 

  We have met with Howard University as 

well as the ANC.  We are in support of the library.  

We think it's a very excellent design.  We also 

submitted some recommendations that the architect 

accepted in regards to the face of the building on 
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4th Street -- and I think you all covered that -- in 

regards to adding windows and making it more 

pleasant because initially it was just like a prison 

from the perspective of a person who is passing by 

on 4th Street. 

  And I think to their credit, the 

university accepted that, and they're going to add 

windows and things of that nature.  So we're 

satisfied with that aspect of it. 

  The only issue that we had in regard was 

the parking.  We were a little troubled by the way 

they went about making the survey, which was -- as I 

understand, having spoken with the expert, they did 

a three-day site survey.  And our concern was that 

when they say, "How many spaces are available?" 

that's not an exact science.  It's something like 

theoretical physics or something.  They are just 

guesstimating as to how many available parking 

spaces are available that these 470 can be 

relocated. 

  Because the way they determine that is 

they went out for three days and looked at the lot 

and said, "Well, this is how many cars are in this 

lot.  Therefore, we have this number of spaces 

available."  And that simply isn't -- you know, 

that's not an exact science because a lot of those 
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people -- and they discussed that about the illegal 

parking on 4th Street in that elderly home.   

  Also, there's a lot of other illegal 

parking in the Banneker Field.  These are people who 

are probably supposed to be in those spaces but they 

are not.  But under their survey, they counted these 

spaces as being available.   

  So the point I'm making is that when 

they did that site perspective to make a 

determination as to how many spaces -- that 608 that 

they initially made reference to -- part of that 608 

was counting spaces that there weren't cars in, but 

there was cars supposed to be there but they weren't 

there.  So our concern was that, that we're dealing 

with floating numbers here in regard to what's 

available and what's not available. 

  But I think the way we're going to 

resolve that earlier, and the way we think it's best 

-- and I spoke with the traffic people -- is that we 

have been meeting with the university on an ad hoc 

basis in regard to the Advisory Council.  Now, 

formally, it's not a council, but we have been 

meeting, the ANCs and the other parties, and we feel 

satisfied that the university -- as we go along in 

this process -- that they are going to meet the 

needs.  If they see that there is a parking problem, 
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they're going to resolve it. 

  We are also concerned that as Ms. King 

brought up that we feel that there is just not 

adequate enough parking over the life of the 

comprehensive plan to meet these particular needs.  

But we think that is going to be resolved.  Once 

again, it gets back to the Advisory Council, and we 

think that as we go along, by and by, that the 

university has been open to meet and discuss these 

things, and we can deal with those issues as they 

come up. 

  But we have that regular dialogue now.  

We're just waiting on the order.  But to the 

university's credit, they have been meeting with us, 

and we're going to continue that dialogue.  So it's 

not going to end when this plan is adopted or when 

the campus plan is adopted.   

  So we were satisfied that they have been 

open, and we are having that dialogue to deal with 

the traffic issues, to deal with the issues that Mr. 

-- incidentally, we support the ANC's 

recommendation, and we think that that's the best 

mechanism to deal with those issues with this 

continuing dialogue and the Advisory Council. 

  So with that being the case, that is the 

reason why we're supporting the plan, because we 
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think these problems and reservations that we have 

about the parking will be resolved in our continual 

dialogue.  So, therefore, we are in support of the 

plan, and the Pleasant Plains Civic Association is 

in support of the plan. 

  And basically, we are requesting that 

this body approve the library.  And we also want to 

underline, with this opportunity, that, once again, 

we want to congratulate this body on setting up the 

advisory panel, because we have been approached by a 

number of the citizen groups who are dealing with 

campus plans coming up in issues with other 

universities, and they feel that that was a very 

good resolution to the issue.   

  As a matter of fact, we've gotten some 

criticism saying they think that Howard University 

got special treatment because they got this advisory 

panel, and I submitted to them that's not the case.  

We didn't get special treatment; we had to fight for 

that.  I think that that's the way of dealing with 

this sort of thing with other campus planning.   

  A lot of other community groups felt 

that that's the way of doing it, too, because now we 

can support most of the things that come here before 

this body and say that we're continuously dialoguing 

on these issues.  So we're happy to say we are in 
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support of this library.  We like the design of it.  

We like the fact that it's named after Congressman 

Stokes.  We are familiar with it, and we think that 

we can resolve the traffic issues with the advisory 

panel. 

  Thank you, Madam Chairman, and thank you 

members of the Board of Zoning Adjustment. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you very much 

for your testimony, and also we certainly are 

pleased with the progress of the relationship 

between Howard University and the community.  And it 

is the type of camaraderie -- or maybe not 

camaraderie yet, but the kind of effort that is 

being made on both sides to try to come to some 

resolution or reconciliation of the issues that had 

existed in that community.   

  And I think that that is most important 

because now what we're seeing coming before us is a 

lessening of the lack of trust that we were seeing 

being exhibited here from the community.  And you're 

taking a position of wait and see and getting Howard 

the benefit of the doubt, and Howard is working with 

you and addressing your concerns.  And that is the 

only way that it could possibly work, and we are 

very happy to see that and commend both Howard and 

the community for the effort that has been made in 
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achieving that goal.  Thank you. 

  Persons or parties in opposition? 

  MR. RICKS:  Thank you.  Good afternoon.  

My name is Percy Ricks.  I have the property at 533 

U Street.  It is a semi-detached property.  531 is 

owned by Howard University.  I am here for the 

purpose of having an opportunity to get some kind of 

perfect understanding and thorough understanding 

about Howard's purposes in the community.  They are 

destroying the community. 

  This house -- the property I own, this 

is my home, Washington, D.C.  I have taught in 

Delaware for 30 years, and I am on my way back now 

since retirement to live at 533.  It is a historic 

structure.  The back officer of the First World War 

lived there.  My father was there.  He was one of 

the first to graduate from the School of Pharmacy at 

Howard University, and so it has more than just 

esoteric value to me.   

  I wanted to buy the structure at 531 

from the university to open up a gallery in honor of 

Jimmy Porter and Lois Jones, who were my instructors 

and my very good friends from Howard University, in 

their honor.  The university would not let me 

purchase that property.  They say they were in the 

process of acquiring property because they wanted to 
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use the existing land on the north side of that 

street to promote a project, an expansion project 

for the university. 

  I did not sell.  I'm the only one left 

there for the reason that I think that this building 

should be maintained.  LeDroit Park could be just a 

wonderful place for people to live.  I asked them to 

not take these buildings down, to use the property 

for living quarters, making an apartment upstairs 

for people to live, and then use the lower portion 

for the university.  They refused to do that. 

  I had two fires in my building.  The 

first fire was in 1992.  The university has never 

answered me in terms of repairing those fires, which 

started in their building from drug addicts.   

  The university is building a library.  

Well, it's for medical purposes or health purposes.  

I think now they are aiding and abetting drugs, 

they're aiding/abetting juvenile delinquency.  So 

these may not be legal things, but they are moral 

obligations that a university should have to a 

community, a black university and a black community. 

  I'm also a graduate from Temple 

University.  I got my master's in art there.  They 

are doing the same thing -- expanding.  But they 

don't let their properties go down the drain because 
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they want to have dorms for students.  That 

building, 531, was broken into.  They cooked crack 

in there.  The fire jumped across into my building.  

My building was damaged, water as well as fire 

damage.  Howard University refused up until this 

very moment to do anything about repairing that 

building.   

  It is on a common foundation.  Their 

building is falling apart.  I don't know what's 

being done legally, or whatever -- deny, neglect.  

But if that building falls, with the common roof, my 

building goes.  How long it will take them to bring 

their project into fruition, I don't know.  But in 

the meantime, at least they could support that 

structure and keep it from going down the drain. 

  The trash is never picked up.  These are 

photographs I just took today.  The building is 

broken into.  I begged them to fasten that building.  

What do they do?  They got the cheapest way possible 

-- put plywood on that building.  They did not put 

brick or block to keep those vandals out of that 

building. 

  Two weeks ago that building was broken 

in again.  I reported it to the university and to 

the security people.  The only time I saw any 

security coming around that neighborhood was in 
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September when the kids were coming in to register 

in the college.  Since then, nothing.   

  So I admire this.  I think it's a 

wonderful thing to do.  I'm not here to protest 

against it because of the fact that the university 

is taking the idea that, well, they have a point of 

view, they have a direction they want to go, and I 

think that they also should have understanding of 

what the people need in the community.  And they 

should support their community. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Mr. Ricks, let 

me ask you, are you saying that you are not in 

opposition to this application? 

  MR. RICKS:  I would not oppose it if 

Howard University can put in writing to me that they 

will support the ANC in their projects.  I would go 

along with that.  But Howard has been ignoring -- 

they won't put anything in writing. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Well, Mr. 

Ricks, the purpose of this hearing today is in 

regard to specifically the building for the Health 

Sciences Library, and whether or not you are in 

opposition or in support of that particular 

application, of this particular application.  And 

this is what you are to be testifying about now. 

  MR. RICKS:  Yes.  As part of the 



 

NEAL R. GROSS 
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

expansion plan of the university. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, no, no.  That's 

two different things.  It was the campus plan that 

we had a hearing on a few weeks ago, and then today 

is specifically about the Health Sciences Library.  

And the persons who are testifying for this 

particular application are doing so in regard to 

that building only. 

  MR. RICKS:  Well, if that's a part of 

the community -- I mean, a part of the campus 

expansion, the total community is being impacted 

upon how they develop that.  If the money can be put 

into that building, that facility, why not have 

funds allocated to protect the community while they 

are doing it? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Well, let me 

ask you this question.  Are you in support of that 

-- you said that that was a nice project.  Are you 

in support of that project or opposition of this 

particular project, this application today? 

  MR. RICKS:  I would put in protest 

against it if I cannot get understanding from the 

community that the total expansion, whatever that 

campus expansion is, includes the community. 

  MS. KING:  What is the basis of your 

protest against this particular project? 
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  MR. RICKS:  That if funds are being 

allocated to build this project -- 

  MS. KING:  That is not anything that we 

have any control over, how Howard University 

allocates its funds. 

  MR. RICKS:  Well, I'm asking in terms of 

whatever it takes to put that building together 

impacts on the total campus plan and the community.  

And I think that they should have some regard for 

the community to keep it clean, to keep it in good 

condition.  This is what they're trying to do with 

this.  They're trying to expand the campus and keep 

it looking good, to keep it historically correct.  

The building that I'm speaking of is a part of that 

historic composition of Howard University.  And to 

let that building fall apart -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But, Mr. Ricks, it's 

two different buildings in two different -- I mean, 

we're talking specifically today about that 

building.  And the only purpose of anyone being here 

in regard to this particular application is if, in 

fact, you are either testifying in support of or in 

opposition to that building. 

  Now, the other issue that you have with 

Howard University is probably not best to be 

resolved in this forum.  Now, Ms. Giordano said that 



 

NEAL R. GROSS 
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

earlier, that they were addressing that particular 

issue through negotiations or through some other 

means.  But that is a different issue as to what 

we're here for today. 

  MR. RICKS:  So then I would have to 

return here? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No.  It would not be 

here.  It's your direct negotiation with Howard, 

through Ms. Giordano or through the recently-

established -- or the Advisory Council that has yet 

to be established, through that forum, to be able to 

have your grievances addressed properly. 

  MR. RICKS:  Okay.  So this building is 

not a part of the campus plan?  Okay.  We have -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It is a part of the 

campus plan, and the campus plan has already been 

approved. 

  MR. RICKS:  So 533/531 on the north side 

of the campus is not a part of this? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, not for today, it 

is not. 

  MR. RICKS:  All right.  So therefore, 

then, I would have to address this to another 

source? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure.  Your ANC, the 

Civic Association. 
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  MS. KING:  Even the courts if you can 

prove that Howard's negligence has caused damage to 

your property.  You could take them to court. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  There are other 

avenues for which to redress -- of redress in regard 

to that issue.  But this would not be the one that 

would give you the best for any kind of benefit.  We 

don't have that.  We don't have that power. 

  MR. RICKS:  Okay.  Well, I would not, as 

I say, have a protest against this.  I think it's a 

wonderful building. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Then you would 

not be in opposition to it.  So you would rescind 

that opposition -- 

  MR. RICKS:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- based on what we 

just discussed?  And then proceed to have that issue 

regarding your house addressed through one of the 

other forums that may be available to you? 

  MR. RICKS:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right. 

  MR. GILREATH:  You might consider the 

Historic Preservation Board.  If there are buildings 

surrounding the campus that you feel have historic 

significance, and so forth, and you think Howard may 

try to buy them up, if you can have them declared as 
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historic structures, then they could be sold to 

Howard but the buildings will be retained.  So if 

you want to protect the buildings, there is some 

protection. 

  MS. KING:  I think that's already done 

anyway.  It's a historic district, that whole -- 

LeDroit Park and -- 

  MR. GILREATH:  They can't -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It's been done. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  Well, they cannot 

be torn down, then.  Maybe from neglect they can 

deteriorate, but you cannot tear them down. 

  MR. RICKS:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Thank 

you -- 

  MR. RICKS:  Thank you very much. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- Mr. Ricks.  Thank 

you very much. 

  Closing remarks by the applicant? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Yes.  I'll be very brief.  

As to Mr. Ricks' concerns, I just wanted to mention 

that Howard is in the process now of applying for 

permits and subdivision.  I've been helping them 

with the zoning issues there.  In fact, we are going 

to be revisiting the Board on a variance for one of 

the houses.  So that project is in the works. 
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  They want to move much more quickly, 

really, than the government can even process the 

permit.  So it's not a situation of a project to be 

implemented sometime in the future.  It's very 

actively -- there are contractors on site, and they 

are just trying to get the permit so that they don't 

have to stop and come back. 

  Also, I wanted to mention that the model 

makers need to take the model out.  So if that's all 

right with the Board -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  -- they can proceed with 

that.  And we've submitted photographs. 

  We have concluded our case.  We don't 

have any rebuttal.  We appreciate the community's 

willingness to continue to work with us on the 

parking issue, and we agree that we can work 

together in a forum to be established on those 

issues and work out the details of this.   

  In the interim, we would like to receive 

the approval of the Board for this project.  We'd 

like to have the opportunity to submit a proposed 

order with proposed conditions.  That concludes our 

case, unless there are any questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  In regard to 

the parking plan that was requested by the ANC, can 
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you discuss that and Howard's position on that 

parking plan? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I think that the parking 

plan that we're talking about is that basically the 

plan that's set forth in the Wright report, that the 

parkers on the existing lot will be assigned to 

those other lots, and that that will be followed 

through, the way I understand it the community 

concern is that somehow those parkers won't be 

reassigned and provided for on other facilities; 

and, therefore, will be parking on the street. 

  So part of our proposal is to implement 

that plan.  That is a part of this proposal. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, basically, 

Howard University would be amenable to that 

condition? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Of an agreeable 

working -- agreeable parking plan between Howard and 

the ANC or the community, the Pleasant Plains Civic 

Association?  So you have no objection to that 

particular condition? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Well, the plan is what we 

have proffered to the Board already -- to reassign 

those parkers to the lots.  And we are agreeable to 

be -- you know, we are committed to doing that.  We 
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are agreeable to a condition that commits us to 

implement that plan.   

  But I'm a little concerned about a very 

open-ended language not identifying what the plan is 

and just saying "a plan that's agreeable to."  

That's my concern. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well -- 

  MS. GIORDANO:  We're committed to 

implementing this plan that we have proposed. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  There is 

already a plan in existence, you're saying? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  What I'm saying is the 

Transcorp report includes a plan for reallocating 

parkers from the existing lot to -- 

  MS. KING:  The 470 spaces that I was so 

agitated about. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I understand. 

  MS. KING:  They say that their plan, 

with all of the green spots -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And the displacement, 

and the changes to the parking lots -- 

  MS. KING:  -- that that's the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- and to move the 

spaces to other parts of the campus.  But I think 

that at issue, Ms. Giordano, is the Civic 

Association -- Pleasant Plains Civic Association 
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has, with the ANC -- probably there is some concern 

there. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And there may be some 

kinks that need to be worked out. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And they wanted to 

condition it that the two entities would be able to 

sit together and come up with something that was 

mutually acceptable to all sides. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Well, I think that -- he 

can correct me if I'm wrong -- Mr. Norman is saying 

that we will work within the Advisory Council to 

working out any kinks that come up, and that he 

feels comfortable with that.  There are issues like, 

you know, the W Street lot.  And there is an issue 

with regard to the Banneker Recreation Center lot, 

where there are illegal parkers.  Working out those 

kinds of issues. 

  In the campus plan, there was a traffic 

mitigation study that the university agreed to, and 

it will be a condition of that plan to implement 

that work with the community on looking at traffic 

issues in and around the campus.  And so that's an 

ongoing process that we can't identify all the 

elements of at this time.   
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  So we are committed to working with the 

community on that.  Obviously, I get a little bit 

nervous about a condition that says that we'll 

implement a plan that's agreeable to Pleasant Plains 

but doesn't identify what it is, because that is 

really not enforceable and I don't want the 

university to be at risk of looking -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure.  I understand 

that. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Right.  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But not agreeable to 

just Pleasant Plains.  Mutually agreeable to both 

Howard University and Pleasant Plains. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Right.  That's true. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That's the caveat. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  I guess what I'm 

suggesting is maybe I could submit a proposed order 

with some proposed conditions.  Maybe I could work 

with Mr. Norman on them before I submit them, and we 

can work that out. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  That would be 

acceptable to me. 

  MS. KING:  To me, too. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Maybe I'm just not with 

it enough right now to figure out what that is.  
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It's been a long hearing.  I think we could all use 

just a little time to reflect on it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. ROSE:  Are you going to make a 

decision today?  Normally when you make a decision 

you have the conditions, but you could defer a 

decision until December. 

  MS. KING:  Let's do that.  And Ms. 

Giordano will send us a draft. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  A proposed draft 

order.  And give us some time to kind of reflect on 

some of the merits of this particular case today. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Do you want to give me a 

date as to when you would need -- 

  MS. ROSE:  Yes.  I didn't have that 

prepared.  Just a moment. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  We can work backwards, 

give the ANC seven days -- 

  MS. ROSE:  Right. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  -- to respond. 

  MS. ROSE:  Could you give me just a 

moment? 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Sure. 

  MS. ROSE:  Your submission would be due 

on November 16th, and responses would be due on 

November 23rd.  And the Board will consider a 
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decision in the application on December 2nd. 

  MS. GIORDANO:  Thank you very much, 

members of the Board. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  What was the date that you said would 

be the date -- 

  MS. ROSE:  The 2nd of December. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  December 2nd? 

  MR. HART:  The next application is 

16384, application of Mount Olive Baptist Church, 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3107.2, for a variance of 

subsection 403.2, to allow the construction of an 

enclosed elevator to comply with the American With 

Disabilities Act in an R-4 district at premises 1140 

6th Street, N.E., Square 829, Lot 65. 

  Will all persons planning to testify in 

this application stand to take the oath?  Please 

raise your hand to take an oath. 

  (Whereupon, an oath was administered to 

those wishing to testify in this application.) 

  MR. GOULD:  Good afternoon, Madam 

Chairman, members of the Board, members of the 

staff.  My name is Kerry Gould.  I'm a trustee at 

the Mount Olive Baptist Church, and also the 

treasurer of the building fund of the Mount Olive 

Baptist Church. 
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  On my left testifying for us will be Mr. 

Carl Robinson, the architect of plans and 

construction.  And also the ANC advisor, Mr. Daniel 

Pernell.  I would just like to make a -- give you a 

brief overview of what we are proposing.   

  The Mount Olive Baptist Church, under 

the leadership of Reverend Eugene W. James, III, has 

undertaken a project to install an enclosed elevator 

and a concrete driveway on the south side of our 

present sanctuary.  This project will bring us 

within compliance with the Americans With 

Disabilities Act and enhance the accessibility for 

worship service and related church activities. 

  We have submitted the required 

documentation, and we are requesting a full percent 

variance above the required 60 percent lot occupancy 

in order to comply with the applicable zoning codes.  

The building fund has obtained contributions from 

its membership in excess of $73,000 to date, and 

financing has been approved with Crestar Bank. 

  Our goal is to interact with the 

community with due diligence to provide spiritual, 

educational, and recreational activities.  

Presently, we are engaged in tutorial programs, the 

feeding of the homeless, the SHARE Program, and 

other community-oriented programs. 
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  The elevator is Phase 1 of our expansion 

program, and upon its completion we will 

rehabilitate our old edifice to augment these 

activities in larger quarters.   

  We appreciate this opportunity to 

present to you our views, and we hope that you will 

rule favorably on our behalf.  Thank you. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  My name is Carl Robinson.  

My address is 254 M Street, S.W., Washington, D.C.  

The zip is 20024. 

  What I'd like to do is begin to 

establish why the location of the elevator enclosure 

was located on the site and what we tried to do in 

that particular design proposal.  We had met with 

the church Building Committee several evenings 

trying to find an adaptable location that would 

serve their church and function in reference to 

having accessibility to all three levels of the 

church. 

  Their present structure is such that 

it's a split-level situation, where you come in 

grade.  The basement is about 50 percent in-grade, 

and the sanctuary level is another 50 percent above 

that.  The distance between the two floors is 

approximately roughly 10 feet. 

  Our proposal would be that the elevator 
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would make it accessible at grade level, with a 

perimeter lobby area, come into the elevator, and 

taking it to the basement or the sanctuary level.  

It's only a two-story structure itself.  So I'll 

begin with that procedure. 

  Also, I would like to say that we have 

already -- you probably have this in your jacket, 

the affidavit for the posting of the sign for our 

project itself.  And we submitted that in the timely 

fashion that was required. 

  In addition to that, I want to, at this 

point, to give back to the Board here an addendum to 

our detailed statement.  Our original we have just 

expanded by two short paragraphs.  I'd like to hand 

this out to you now.  We tried to submit it before 

the 15th day that was required, but we got it the 

14th day.  When I came down they were closed.  So I 

brought it down the following day.  But because it 

was the 14th day and not the 15th, they asked me to 

have this handed out here. 

  It's part of the Item 4B of the 

requirement submission.  And this is brought about 

simply because after talking with Commissioner 

Pernell of the ANC -- wanted to have certain things 

clarified about our variance, but to make sure that 

we were going to put a facing back on the existing 
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church where we are taking down part of the 

structure and having it refinished to match the 

existing church, and that the driveway was being put 

in.  That wasn't on our original statement because 

it wasn't part of the variance.  But we just 

included that information in it. 

  I provided 10 copies here for your 

distribution. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  We will waive 

the record to accept this information from the 

applicant. 

  You can proceed.  Are you also the 

architect? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes, I am. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Okay.  This is the 

footprint of the existing site location.  What we 

have here, this is the existing sanctuary here, and 

this is the grade level.  You're coming up roughly 

five steps, which brings you up about almost six 

feet above the particular grade level. 

  This is the existing annex here.  And 

they had a section over here which was five feet by 

22 feet that we were taking off.  We put this 

driveway in, so they could park their vans inside 

their property.  Also be able to control vandalism, 
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and also the safety for the church people getting in 

and out of the van.  So it was a new curb cut going 

in this location here. 

  The elevator enclosure would be a 

structure that's roughly 32 feet, which is the 

existing depth of the building, and going over 22 

feet.  We tried to minimize this distance as much as 

possible to not increase the lot occupancy.  But 

based on certain requirements that you need for the 

component, such as the elevator, elevator machine 

room, and circulation to be able to orchestrate a 

coffin in and out of the seat, in and out of the 

area, these places were set. 

  The cab itself is no larger than a 

hospital cab to be able to, again, accommodate a 

coffin.  So basically, we're coming in at the grade 

level, and that's a cross-section that I'll show you 

briefly -- coming in at the grade level here to this 

lobby, which is a clear-story element, into the 

elevator which you could take to the basement floor 

or to the sanctuary level.  To show you a section in 

that, I want to move to another sheet. 

  This is a section cut here.  This would 

be the street level here at grade.  And basically 

what we're doing -- this would be an entry point 

coming into the grade level, which is a clear-story 
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element, skylights above here.  And what happens is 

that once you come into this area -- and I'll show 

you another section where you go into the elevator 

-- you would go to the sanctuary level or to the 

basement level here, which we are tying it at these 

two points. 

  And that section cut would be like so.  

This would be the entry point, again, at the grade 

level, coming into the elevator enclosure once the 

cab came down.  This would be the cab in here.  The 

pit for the elevator is here, so they could catch it 

-- once they come in, they could go to the basement 

level or up to the sanctuary level here. 

  And we are using also a hold and stack, 

so we do not have any environmental conditions that 

we may disturb.  And also it's probably more 

feasible for us to do it that way. 

  We will be adding some additional 

landscaping to enhance the project and do some site 

lighting as well. 

  The structure itself -- this would be 

the height of the existing church right here.  And 

as you can see, we are still below its roof line.  

And the face of this -- we would maintain a sight 

line of the existing structure on the street, so 

they're not projecting beyond that. 
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  An elevation -- this would be an 

elevation of the existing church right here.  That 

would be this area here.  This would be the annex.  

The church property is from this point all the way 

across, and they are under one property.  So there's 

no subdivision there. 

  The section that we are adding in is 

right here.  And actually, this would be the entry 

going into the main elevator lobby, and this is sort 

of like the elevator shaft that's up beyond.  This 

area here is just once you come up above, you will 

actually be coming into the sanctuary from the rear 

of the church. 

  That location was important for a couple 

of reasons.  One, that at the rear of the church 

they allow themselves not to have to move a lot of 

pews, so you come in at the rear -- coming down the 

center aisle, which functions with the order of 

service.  And the basement becomes another level.  

I'll show you that. 

  At the basement, the elevator dumps out 

here and comes into the multipurpose room.  Again, 

at the rear.  We're also enhancing the existing 

facilities to accommodate people with disabilities.  

So it's part of the whole program of trying to bring 

it under ADA qualifications and standards.  I'm also 
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an ADA facilitator as well as an architect.  So we 

do this a lot, most facilities. 

  A lot of churches now, of course, are 

getting into this because of steps, and so forth, 

and for the elderly and also in having funeral 

services.  And I'm open for any questions. 

  MS. KING:  I have a question, Madam 

Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Go ahead. 

  MS. KING:  Would you turn one more page 

over?  Do I understand you have to get a curb cut?  

Is that a new curb cut? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes, this is a new curb 

cut. 

  MS. KING:  And you've gotten a permit 

from the Department of Public Works for that, or 

will get it? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  We do.  And then after we 

-- that's part of my application for the building 

permit.  We have to get BZA approval first before 

proceeding with that. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.  It seems pretty 

straightforward to me. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I have no questions. 

  MR. GILREATH:  I have no problem with 

it. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right. 

  Do you have any other statements? 

  MR. GOULD:  No.  I would just like to 

add in closing, Madam Chairman and members of the 

Board, that this church has been in this particular 

location over 125 years.  And we are proactive and 

committed to this community.  And once we get this 

started, we intend to rehabilitate the old edifice 

for the larger quarters to continue to spread the 

gospel and provide the needs for this community. 

  MS. KING:  Does that mean you're going 

to expand the facility?  Are you going to 

rehabilitate the -- I mean, it will have the 

existing size and shape and everything?  Is it a 

historical landmark? 

  MR. GOULD:  Yes, it is.  We could 

qualify for that.  We -- 

  MS. KING:  But it hasn't been -- 

  MR. GOULD:  At this point in time, no. 

  MS. KING:  You're not on the national 

registry? 

  MR. GOULD:  No. 

  MS. KING:  But, I mean, is this just a 

precursor?  Are you going to come back to us later 

for more variances and special exceptions in order 

to change the building? 
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  MR. GOULD:  No.  We just want to 

rehabilitate it to make it more convenient in order 

to accommodate the present needs we have -- 

  MS. KING:  Okay. 

  MR. GOULD:  -- with spacing and 

teaching. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  I would also add that the 

existing facility -- the church and the annex -- is 

connected with a canopy situation at the rear of the 

church, which was the requirement when they built 

the existing church that they have now.  You have a 

photograph of that in the record.  I think it states 

that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  You self-

certified for this particular application, did you 

not? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes, we did. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You did the self-

certification? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  And as such, 

you realize that as a variance application, that 

there is a three-prong test that you have to meet in 

order to receive the release which you are 

requesting.  Are you familiar with that? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes, I am. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Are you 

prepared to submit that? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Okay.  In case I'm 

missing that, we should bring it -- ask that you 

bring it to my attention.  But the article in which 

we were coming before the Board to qualify for this 

was in the section provided, 3107.2.  And that being 

the lot being too narrow to accommodate this 

condition; and, therefore, asking for the Board to 

grant us a variance, and once we had done our 

calculations, and so forth. 

  The existing structure right now is a 

little less than 60 percent.  It's 59.78 for the 

existing structure right now.  So it's like right on 

the line.  And once we did our calculations, and we 

have gone through several computations in terms of 

trying to minimize the expansion of what we needed 

to put this unit in.  It did take the lot occupancy 

up by another four percent.  Our setback 

requirements as to the code are met.  The only thing 

that we are in violation of is the lot occupancy 

itself.   

  We met with the ANC group, and, like I 

said, that's why we amended the letter to say that 

we would restore the exposed section of the church, 

which really is taking it down to the existing face, 
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and we are putting it back in a semi-parge, matching 

the tone of the brick, so it will not be an eyesore. 

  The addition that we are adding in for 

this elevator, the brick exterior will be matching 

the existing, to blend in with that source and using 

the landscape to soften the perimeter or all of the 

greeneries that we have there.  And again, the 

sidewalk being placed there gave meaning to the curb 

requirement rate.  As a matter of fact, the 

requirement is only five feet.  We expanded it to 10 

feet to make it an easy turn radius for the vehicle 

to come in and out of the church.  And we have done 

a test situation about that operation, such that we 

do have enough to accommodate that. 

  In addition, we are providing the 

handicapped wheel curb ramps on both sides of the 

entry of the driveway, so we can maintain equal and 

consistent flow for people with disabilities who may 

not be coming to the church as well. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, if I can help 

the applicant a little bit, the fact that he is 

complying -- the fact that the church is complying 

with the Americans With Disabilities Act is the 

practical difficulty for this project.  All 

buildings are required to comply with the Americans 

With Disabilities Act, and that is the applicant's 
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practical difficulty. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  I would agree 

with that.  I definitely see the practical 

difficulty.  And you briefly alluded to the issue of 

narrowness. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Because the first 

test is in regard to uniqueness or unusual 

circumstances, something that is inherent to the 

property.  And you've mentioned that.  Can you 

elaborate a little bit on that? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes.  The lot itself -- 

existing within the lot itself does not allow enough 

distance between these two buildings for us to have 

an addition put in that we could stay below the low 

occupancy itself.  And that's what I was addressing 

about the existing church that was built.  It 

already used up that 60 percent required lot 

occupancy itself. 

  And by putting this in, one of the 

things that we tried to do, we had several meetings 

with the church.  And I have done several of these 

projects, about putting elevators in churches.  It's 

to try to  find a space within a church that really 

could be moved and put in an elevator.  Obviously, 

that's a most costly situation.  But because a lot 
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of times you may have to go through BZA, our first 

question is, "Can we do it within size?" 

  And based on several situations -- one 

was disruption of the particular sanctuary and how 

the church operates -- it was not feasible.  The 

corner of that church that's kind of like missing, 

that little corner section was the ideal location 

for structural reasons and operations that the 

church would function with the multipurpose room and 

the sanctuary itself. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  As Ms. Bailey 

just indicated, the issue regarding practical 

difficulty, certainly, I would concur, would have 

been met with the compliance, having to comply with 

the Americans With Disabilities Act.   

  And the other is adverse impact.  Have 

you had any opposition or objection from anyone in 

the community regarding your moving forward with 

your application? 

  MR. GOULD:  No.  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And he said that he 

talked to the ANC, and the ANC -- 

  MR. GOULD:  Commissioner Pernell is here 

now. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- they were in 

support of this.  Okay.  Right. 
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  MR. GOULD:  And I have that in -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  You can't 

speak from your seat.  Okay. 

  And with regard to the integrity of the 

zoning plan and zoning map, would you like to speak 

to that particular aspect? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes.  Well, we had to 

verify -- I guess you're speaking of the 200-foot 

radius around the building. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No, no.  I'm speaking 

of -- the third prong is that your application -- 

the approval would not impair the intent and 

integrity of the zoning plan and zoning map.  

  MR. ROBINSON:  Okay.  No, it will not.  

We are not in violation in that respect. 

  MS. KING:  Not only that, but it's a 

church, it will be a church.  It's just -- it's de 

minimums. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  On the application it 

will be stated as such.  That is, the existing use 

will not change. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And there's no -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  And there's a copy of 

that in our file. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  There's no disruption 

as far as parking or traffic or noise or anything 
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that would interfere with the enjoyment of -- the 

quiet enjoyment of the neighboring properties in 

your community? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Right.  Right.  There are 

no violations. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  

Government reports?  I don't think we have any.  ANC 

report?  So would you come up? 

  MR. PERNELL:  Good evening. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Good evening. 

  MR. PERNELL:  I'm Daniel Pernell, 

Commission 6A-02, in the boundaries of the Mount 

Olive Baptist Church project. 

  Madam Chair, before I get into my 

statement, I wanted to say concerning the traffic, I 

have made a traffic assessment along with DPW.  And 

there is no -- this structure that they're going to 

put there, as far as installing the elevator and 

tearing down a wall with the driveway, will not 

obstruct traffic at all.  It is a busy throughway 

there, but it will not obstruct anything.  It's a 

good distance from residents on three sides. 

  Also, the only place that they could 

have put that elevator, between their historical 

church and the present church there now, is in 

between the two of them, because on the opposite 
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side of it is the public alley.  So that was the 

only way.  And behind them is a public alley, I 

believe. 

  But anyway, the statement that I am 

about to read is in reference -- 

  MS. KING:  Excuse me, Mr. Pernell.  Have 

you given your home address? 

  MR. PERNELL:  I'm sorry, Ms. King. 

  MS. KING:  Did you? 

  MR. PERNELL:  No, I didn't give it.  I 

gave my name and my 6A-02 commission.  Okay.  I'm at 

1132 4th Street, N.W. -- I'm sorry -- N.E.  I'm just 

two blocks away from the church, and I do use that 

church as a worship service. 

  The statement that I'm about to read is 

in reference of BZA case number 16384.  For more 

than 11 years as a resident, and going into my third 

term as commissioner, I have seen the community 

riddled with abandoned houses and abandoned cars.  I 

have watched the epidemic of the decline in family 

values, rampant use of drugs and drug dealers, and 

the killing of our young people.   

  But with the support of the surrounding 

churches in the community, the Orange Hats, the 

civic groups, and business merchants in and around 

the northeast area have banded together, working 
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long and hard, sharing love and respect to the 

families and friends of those who have lost their 

loved ones and those who are still living in that 

epidemic of drugs. 

  Mount Olive Baptist Church has filed an 

application for a variance to an existing building, 

which will still remain a church.  They want to 

install an elevator to accommodate the population of 

nearly 100,000 older Americans in the growing 

population of persons living with a disability.  The 

100,000 is 21 percent of the present population of 

500,000, and 20 as the D.C. residents.  That was the 

'97 statistic.   

  And I went and looked at it and talked 

to Courtney Williams in the Office on Aging, and our 

number of senior citizens are going down to 42 -- I 

mean, 44.  So that's 18 percent -- 94,000, I'm 

sorry, and that's 18 percent of our population. 

  Ward 6 is second in place for the 

largest number of senior citizens to Ward 5, which 

is borderline of Florida Avenue.  And so the need of 

having an elevator there is very necessary. 

  Adding an elevator to the existing 

church would not only be accessible, but it would be 

the goal of Reverend Eugene James and the 

congregation to help improve the quality of the life 
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for older and disabled persons in the community.   

  This is not -- there is no opposition 

from the ANC-6A-02, nor is there any opposition from 

the near northeast civic group, the Public Interest 

Civic Association, under the chairmanship of 

Reverend William Bynum.  Our documentation of that 

letter is on record with the BZA as of today. 

  Also, there is no opposition for a four 

percent variance of the six percent required lot 

occupancy for the proposed project.  From the 

revised statement amendment of October 22, 1998, 

which was presented today by Mr. Robinson and 

concerning case 16384, it's approved by the Board of 

Zoning Adjustment. 

  The two permits that are required -- the 

first permit is required for a concrete driveway 

with a curb ramp to the local -- to be located 

between the existing church and the annex, which 

will allow the church bus to be parked on the 

existing said property.  The second permit is 

required -- is for the demolition of an existing 

wall adjacent to the annex church property. 

  The church's main reason for a driveway 

to the existing building is because of vandalism.  

Our community is still dealing with the ongoing 

crime of drugs, drug dealers, that have plagued our 
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community for a long time.  But in the goodness, we 

have been a strong community, and with good 

commitments to working together to eradicate the 

problem. 

  Reverend Eugene James of Mount Olive 

Baptist Church, and the congregation, have been a 

vital part of our community.  And on many occasions, 

Mount Olive Baptist Church has hosted a number of 

community events to bring together the whole 

community for the sole purpose of sharing 

thanksgiving to others during the hot summer days. 

  I have recognized and I have respected 

those commitments of the church and their committed 

caring to saving people and saving the community.  I 

am glad to come before you this day to say the 

church has done its part in keeping the community 

together.  The church is the foundation of our 

society.  The church has come to the community with 

open hands. 

  The church met with the near northeast 

civic group on November 2, 1998, to let the 

community know of their plans to install an 

elevator.  A representative of Mount Olive Baptist 

Church, Mr. Carl Robinson, architect of plans and 

construction, Turner Association, and members of the 

church were represented at that meeting.  They 
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brought their plans to the community to give us a 

clear understanding of their plans and construction 

at the Mount Olive Baptist Church site. 

  Without hesitation, Madam Chair and 

members of the Board of Zoning Adjustment, I 

support, the near northeast community supports case 

number 16384 for a variance to install an elevator 

to an existing building with an entrance foyer and 

lobby to be located on the first floor and basement 

level to accommodate funeral service and senior 

citizens and disabled persons. 

  And also, I would like to thank Mr. 

Robinson and Mr. Kerry Gould, and other members of 

Mount Olive who have been here this evening and 

waiting this long period to be heard, for their 

commitment for bringing forth the project involving 

the community.   

  The Reverend Eugene James, pastor of 

Mount Olive Baptist Church, and the congregation, 

thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Mr. Pernell, thank 

you for your testimony.  Are you a single district 

member? 

  MR. PERNELL:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay. 

  MR. PERNELL:  I'm speaking in 6A-02. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right.  Do 

we have a report from the ANC? 

  MR. PERNELL:  The ANC, as I stated in 

our hearing a while back, the ANC is defunct.  We 

cannot get a quorum.  It was left in the 

responsibility of me.  The church was, in a sense, 

of a matter of right.  The only thing -- the 

additional change is making sure that they would 

blend and be conducive to the community, and they 

have done so. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  And to your 

knowledge, Mr. Pernell, there is no community 

opposition or -- 

  MR. PERNELL:  You know, I'm retired now 

from the Federal Government, after 25 years, as of 

January 30th.  And I have now been 24 hours on the 

block.  I talk to communities in the block and 

within 200 feet, and I even went as far as my block, 

which is more than 300 feet.  And no one -- everyone 

is in support of the church.  Non-members and 

members are very much in support of the project, and 

they are glad to hear that the church is complying 

to the disabled act of 1990.  And so there was no 

opposition from the community. 

  The individuals that had any opposition 

were invited to the Public Interest Civic 
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Association meeting on November 2nd, and there were 

none. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you.   

  Okay.  Persons or parties in opposition 

to this -- I mean, in support of this application?  

Persons and parties in opposition to the 

application?  All right.  Closing remarks, please, 

by the applicant. 

  MR. PERNELL:  Madam Chair, I want to 

leave a letter of -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You have to come to 

the mike. 

  MR. PERNELL:  Okay.  I'm sorry.  I want 

to also leave my -- just in case you didn't 

understand some of the things I said as on the 

record for the BZA. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh.  You want to 

submit your testimony? 

  MR. PERNELL:  Right.  And also the 

letter from Reverend Bynum to the public civic 

interest, that we did have a forum there with the 

church meeting us and showing us the plan as they 

did here today, and there was no opposition. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you. 

  MR. PERNELL:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We will waive the 
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record to receive the material that you are 

submitting. 

  Closing remarks by the applicant? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Again, this is Carl 

Robinson speaking for the client, Mount Olive 

Baptist Church.  Our efforts also in the meeting 

with the ANC and community groups -- we also 

discussed construction sequence, time of starting 

construction and ending construction.  I will be 

supervising that as the architect for them.  I'm not 

the contractor, but we told them we would be 

sensitive to those hours of operation, realizing 

that people get up at a certain time and come back 

home at a certain time.  Essentially, we will not 

impede on the parking in the area itself. 

  So we would be doing everything that's 

within reason to work with the community, as we have 

up to this point.  And we would appreciate the 

acceptance of this variance.  Thank you, Madam 

Chair. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Madam Chair, I have a 

question.  As I understand it, the automobiles 

bringing parishioners -- and they would turn off of 

6th Street and drive in there next to the elevator, 

and you would lift them off there, is that the way 

it works? 
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  MR. ROBINSON:  Basically, this is 6th 

Street here, and -- 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, that's the curb cut 

now.  That's -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yeah, right.  And this is 

-- right here -- matter of fact, right on this line 

here is an alley going to the back of the property 

and this being 6th Street here.  So the curb cut 

really is there to accommodate the church van 

vehicle to go in here.  And what would happen that 

the -- we were going to propose these cross walks to 

be identified here, going across the street itself.   

  So if everyone pulling across here to 

park in this -- passengers or what have you -- the 

people without disabilities are supposed to use the 

sidewalk as they normally would.  People would 

disabilities would pull up here, so they could use 

this curb ramp and this curb ramp here to go to 

either side and come into the property itself. 

  MR. GILREATH:  The vehicles would not 

actually drive in there next to the -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Well, they wouldn't drive 

in.  No, they would just pull up here. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Oh.  The people with 

disabilities egress from the automobile right there, 

then? 
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  MR. ROBINSON:  Right.  Exactly. 

  MR. GILREATH:  I see. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, there's going to be 

enough room for their vehicle, their vans or 

whatever, to park, let them out, and not impede 

traffic? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Right.  The distance all 

the way back to here we will provide in this space 

here.  This is 32 feet.  And the vehicle size 

measured from nose to nose is only 17 feet eight 

inches. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, how do they get out 

of there?  Do they just back up?  How do they turn 

around so they can -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  They would have to either 

-- right now, what they do is pull in or they would 

back in.  This, again, is why I provided the 10-foot 

radius curves versus the five-foot radius, so that 

they wouldn't have a problem of making that turn 

radius going in or out. 

  MR. GILREATH:  How heavily trafficked is 

6th Street?  Is there heavy traffic at certain 

times? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Relatively moderate.  

It's moderate. 



 

NEAL R. GROSS 
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You say that they 

will back in, or they will drive in.  They can't 

turn around and come back?  They can't -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  No.  There's not enough 

room on the property for that.  And also, one of the 

first things that we tried to do was have the 

vehicle come from the alley.  But because of its 

size and how narrow the alley is -- it's only 10 

feet -- the vehicle could not -- did not have enough 

turning radius to be able to come out of the alley. 

  They, of course, were thinking that they 

could go in the alley, go out this way, come around 

back of the church, and come out.  But there's not 

enough turning radius for that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  So are you -- the 

people who come up into that driveway will have to 

back back out into the street, is that what you're 

saying? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  What I'm saying is that 

the van -- well, first of all, the driveway is just 

simply for the van, the church van itself.  And 

that's just to be able to have them to house the van 

on this property.  Right now, it has been broken 

into several times.  They just got a brand-new one.  

That's been broken into also because it's been on 
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the street here.  So that's why this was created 

simply for the van.  It wasn't necessary to provide 

a space to pull in and dismount, you know, people 

with disabilities, and what have you.  It's strictly 

for the van. 

  Now, where they have people on the van 

who are disabled, obviously, they would disperse 

from the van while it's on the property.  But the 

flow of traffic would be the same and people would 

be entering the property just as they would now.  We 

provided the handicap ramp on both sides of the curb 

as per requirement for -- for the ADA requirement 

for sidewalks through the grass. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, how many trips 

would the van make for a particular service?  I 

mean, it just makes one trip, so it would be one 

back out for a service?  Or is it going to make 

several trips and be pulling in there and pulling 

out -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Well, the van is used 

basically for special occasions, like if the church 

was going to visit another church, for instance, or 

see a program, or what have you.  That's what the 

van is for -- to support that, picking up disabled 

people periodically, you know, monthly -- well, 

Sunday to Sunday.  But that's -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What about other 

disabled people who are not taking the van but some 

has to bring them and they have to drive up there to 

get access to that elevator?   

  MR. ROBINSON:  Well, again, that's what 

I'm saying.  He would pull up to this point here, 

the ramp location here, this place here, to be able 

to make it easier or more accessible for them. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh.  Do you mean come 

-- they would basically leave their vehicle at that 

point in a wheelchair maybe? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Right.  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And then take the 

wheelchair -- 

  MR. ROBINSON:  And then use the ramp. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- up the ramp. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Right. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yeah.  The curb ramp up 

to the sidewalk, and then go -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  But they wouldn't 

drive up there? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  No, ma'am, they wouldn't. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay.  That's 

what I was -- 

  MS. KING:  Also, I think we need to bear 
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in mind that the curb cut and that is not 

necessarily -- I mean, DPW and the police 

department, and so forth, aren't going to let them 

do -- you know, have that unless it's safe.  You 

know, they may force a redesign of it.  What we're 

dealing with now is just the four percent variance 

for the elevator addition. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  But early on we were 

trying to get a curb cut here right at the entry 

sidewalk for it here.  But there wasn't enough 

distance for the -- for the climate for that 

particular distance from the street grade up to the 

sidewalk.  So we had to concentrate the efforts 

here. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Well, is there any way we 

could attach a proviso that at least speaking 

personally that I'm in favor of this, provided that 

the DPW can work with them, work out an arrangement 

whereby a van can safely get in there and egress 

out? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, that's going to 

be automatic with their further processing. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Right.   

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  See, that's something 

they have to go by. 
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  MR. GILREATH:  They have to meet the 

safety requirements. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes, they do. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  May I say something on 

that?  I agree with you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Excuse me. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Go ahead.  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The segment for your 

testimony has already passed, so you can't come 

back. 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Well, I just wanted to 

confirm that they have -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Thank you.  All 

right. 

  Now, you are finished with closing 

remarks?  Are you going to request a summary order 

and bench decision, so that you can have a decision 

today? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  I beg your pardon? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Are you going to 

request a summary order and bench decision so that 

you can get a decision today? 

  MR. ROBINSON:  Yes.  That's what we'd 

like to request.  Obviously, the building permit 

process is on hold until we complete this particular 
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process here. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Board members? 

  MS. KING:  I move that we grant this 

application.  The need to provide ADA access to this 

100-plus year old church is clearly a unique and 

unusual situation.  Plus, there has been no 

testimony that there would be any detriment to the 

public good. 

  Quite to the contrary, the ANC 

commissioner for that area testified that it would 

be of great -- that the church does great good to 

the public, and there would be no impairment of the 

zoning regs or intent, because it has been a church 

for many, many years, and will continue, we hope, 

for many, many more to be a church. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And we have 

determined that they have met their burden of proof. 

  MS. KING:  And, therefore, a summary 

order is in order, and I move that we do it. 

  MR. GILREATH:  And I second the motion. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  All in 

favor? 

  (Ayes.) 

  Opposed? 

  (No response.) 

  MR. HART:  Staff will record the vote as 
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three to zero, Ms. King, Mr. Gilreath, and Ms. Reid, 

to grant.  This will be a summary order and a bench 

decision. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You will receive our 

decision and your order in about two weeks.  Thank 

you. 

  Next case, please? 

  MR. HART:  16385 is the next case, the 

application of Ferne and Joseph Goldberg, pursuant 

to 11 DCMR 3107.2, for a variance from the on-site 

parking requirements of the parking spaces, 

Section 2101, for a church with a sanctuary with 90 

seats in a C-3-A district at premises 1205 Good Hope 

Road, S.E., Square 5769, Lot 867. 

  MS. KING:  Before we begin, Madam Chair, 

do we have a letter of authorization from Ferne and 

Joseph Goldberg?  If there was one, I don't have it 

in my file.  I have a letter from Pastor Hughes, a 

couple of letters from Pastor Hughes, but nothing 

from the Goldbergs authorizing the Hugheses to 

represent them. 

  MS. ROSE:  This is a letter from Mr. 

Nomrow, Andrew Nomrow, with regard to the parking.  

I think the Board is asking about a letter of 

authorization to allow them to file this 

application. 
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  MS. KING:  On the application it says 

the owners of the property are Ferne and Joseph 

Goldberg.  Is that correct? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Repeat that 

again about Mr. Goldberg.  Give your name and 

address. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Yes.  My name is 

Reverend Joseph Hughes, and I live at 6706 Cathedral 

Avenue, Lanham, Maryland, in New Carrollton. 

  MS. ROSE:  He hasn't sworn them in yet. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Oh, I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, I'm sorry.  I 

thought that you did -- 

  MR. HART:  No. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Go ahead. 

  (Whereupon, an oath was administered to 

those wishing to testify in this application.) 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  My name is Reverend 

Joseph Hughes, and I live at 6706 Cathedral Avenue, 

in New Carrollton, Maryland. 

  MR. HART:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  And you 

were telling us about Mr. Goldberg, the owners of 

the property? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Yes.  Mr. Goldberg, he 

is dead, and Mr. -- what is his name? 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Nomrow. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Nomrow.  He is in 

charge of everything. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  What about Mrs. 

Goldberg? 

  MS. HUGHES:  She's in charge of the 

whole estate.  She is in charge of everything.  

After he died, she's in charge of the whole estate. 

  I'm sorry.  I'm Annie Hughes, and I'm at 

6706 Cathedral Avenue, Lanham, Maryland. 

  MS. KING:  That takes care of it.  Okay.  

That is clear, then.  I understand.  I was looking 

for something signed by the Goldbergs, but it's -- 

that doesn't seem -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  We can -- 

  MS. KING:  There are two letters. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh.  I didn't see 

that one. 

  MS. KING:  There is one that says that 

they are -- that they are the landlords for 1205, 

which is the subject property.  Your church is 

located at 1205, is that correct? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  And the issue before us is 

one of on-site parking.  And there being none, the 
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landlord has provided off-site parking located there 

at 1205, located at 1215 and 1217 Good Hope Road.  

They have extensive use of the parking facility.  So 

the letter of authorization is a sort of two-for.  

It's the letter of authorization, and it also 

provides for off-site parking to make up for there 

not being on-site parking, to comply with the 

requirements. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  Proceed with your testimony. 

  MS. HUGHES:  We are one of many local 

churches residing in the southeast community 

providing food for the hungry off the street, 

spiritual renewal and life-changing experience for 

those who have found co-dependence on drugs, 

alcohol, and many other habitual dependencies.  We 

cannot begin to number the multitude we have helped 

in the southeast community and the greater 

Washington metropolitan area. 

  Many have come to our assembly looking 

for a helping hand and are in need of support and 

comfort to steer them in the right direction, whose 

lives were in great despair. 

  We want you to know we are a growing 

church in the southeast community who has gone 

unnoticed for the many acts of kindness and 
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compassion we have provided.   

  We previously applied for an occupancy 

permit at 614 H Street, N.W., in 1993.  At that 

time, we were denied a permit due to improper 

parking space provided for our use.  We were 

informed at that time a letter concerning the 

variances would be sent to us from the Occupancy 

Permit Office, but we never received it. 

  We revisited the Occupancy Permit Office 

to reapply again.  We contacted our lease manager 

prior to this visit, who then provided us a letter 

stating the proper parking for church use.  He 

stated that parking was not directly behind our 

church but adjacent to the church.  The Occupancy 

Permit Office, as a result of the parking space 

provided, again turned us down. 

  We explained to the permit office 

personnel that due to the location of the building, 

it is not feasible to have a parking lot directly 

behind the church.  The Occupancy Permit Office 

again promptly sent a letter of variances, of how to 

proceed further to obtain a permit.  We never 

received the letter. 

  We did not proceed any further with this 

issue until our lease manager informed us, in May 

1998, he has received a call from the inspector 
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concerning the occupancy permits for our church.  

We, in turn, called the inspector and spoke with Mr. 

Warren Rosario and requested an appointment to meet 

at the location of the church to survey the parking 

space area. 

  The inspector surveyed the parking 

space, and after much discussion he decided to take 

our request to his supervisor at the office.  We 

visited the office at 614 H Street again to talk to 

the inspector.  The files were retrieved and 

reviewed for previous tenants prior to our leasing 

at the same location.   

  The permit office then gave us a 

variance letter to proceed further and to allow us 

to request for an appointment before the Zoning 

Board to voice our concern on this issue.  We were 

informed no permit could be granted and received a 

citation for not having an occupancy permit.   

  Procedures were explained of what we 

could do to appeal a citation.  The inspector also 

informed us we would have to go through the whole 

procedure again of filing a new application for our 

variance. 

  We have the letter here where they -- 

we've got the letter now where they're giving us -- 

that we can file for the variance. 
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  MS. KING:  Well, you've done it already. 

  MS. HUGHES:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  Why can you not have -- will 

you explain to us why you can't have parking onsite? 

  MS. HUGHES:  In the back of the church 

it's -- the place is so hilly and it's so -- there's 

so much back there that there's no way you can have 

parking back there. 

  MS. KING:  And there's no access to it 

from an alley or anything like that? 

  MS. HUGHES:  No. 

  MS. KING:  Okay.   

  MS. HUGHES:  That's why he gave us this 

other area.  All of it really belongs to the same -- 

  MS. KING:  And you are required to have 

how many parking spaces? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Ten. 

  MS. KING:  And you are providing 18 of 

them at 1215, 1217, 18 potential parking spaces? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Right.  They gave us 

the whole parking --  

  MS. KING:  Right. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Most all of the places 

are boarded up.  Really there's nothing but one 

place that's on Good Hope Road. 

  MS. KING:  Now, have you been in touch 
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with the neighbors or the Advisory Neighborhood 

Commission for your area, to talk about -- I mean, 

one of the tests that you have to prove is that 

there will be no substantial detriment to the public 

good.  And have you been in touch with the other -- 

are there neighbors to your church? 

  MS. HUGHES:  What happened, I called the 

-- I talked to -- what's his name that we've been -- 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Brad Owens. 

  MS. HUGHES:  -- at the annex. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  There was one person 

across the street, and they are making him move.  So 

he is going up the street further.  They really are 

going to tear that whole side down.  There's really 

not too many people around. 

  MS. KING:  Including the building that 

you're in? 

  MS. HUGHES:  No, not on this side.  

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Not on our side. 

  MS. KING:  On the other side of the 

street. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  On the other side of 

the street.  On our side, it just -- on the left 

side it's boarded up.  On the right side it's 

boarded up.  The one street further is more like a 

drug center.  And then after that, that's empty.  
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Then there's a food place up there.  And really, the 

whole street, you know -- 

  MS. KING:  I understand. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Were they required to 

post a sign of -- 

  MS. HUGHES:  Yes, we did.  It's in 

your -- 

  MR. GILREATH:  So you did post a sign, 

and the people in the area at least would be aware 

of that. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Right. 

  MS. HUGHES:  Yes. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, basically, 

let's just kind of help you to get through this 

proceeding today. 

  MS. KING:  I think we've done it.  

Haven't we? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, not -- let's 

see.  The -- 

  MS. KING:  That's what I was trying to 

do. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  The unique or 

unusual condition would be the -- is that it was 

rocky and hilly and very hilly, even surfaces in the 

rear of the sanctuary. 
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  MS. HUGHES:  It's impossible to have 

parking there. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It's impossible.  And 

the -- 

  MS. HUGHES:  No alley access. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  No alley access, 

which would create an undue -- a practical 

difficulty for you to be able to provide the parking 

back there.  Okay.  And then -- 

  MS. KING:  There are no neighbors. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  There are no 

neighbors, so we don't have anyone to be concerned 

about adverse impact around in that particular 

community.  And you said that you -- what was your 

response to Ms. King's question regarding the ANC? 

  MS. HUGHES:  I called Oliver Johnson.  

They never called back anymore, so -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  And we don't 

have anything in our packages regarding the ANC, so 

we assume that they have no opposition.  And -- 

  MS. BAILEY:  How long has the building 

been on this site?  How old is it approximately?  

Was it in the '50s?  The '40s?  The '60s?  Can you 

give an idea of how long the building has been 

there? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  No, not roughly. 
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  MS. BAILEY:  But it's been a long time? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  Right. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Do you think it was before 

1958? 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  I really don't know 

because even when we went down there to find out 

what was the lot number, they were getting all of 

the lot numbers mixed up.  So the people down at the 

614 seemed like their records are messed up, too.  

So I really don't know.  I didn't come to D.C. until 

recently, so I don't know too much about it. 

  MS. BAILEY:  The reason I asked that 

question, Madam Chair, if it was pre-1958, the regs 

did not come into effect until 1958.  So that would 

assist in establishing the practical difficulty.  

But the applicant doesn't know. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  In regard to 

whether or not it would impair greatly -- the 

approval would impair the intent and integrity of 

the zoning plan and map, it simply means that you 

would not be in opposition -- not opposition to, but 

you would not be in violation of the existing zoning 

plan, comprehensive plan of the city.  Okay. 

  The next part would be government 

reports.  You can stay right there.  Government 

reports?  Since no one is here, except the two 
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people in the back -- and they're for the next case 

-- no government report.  No ANC report. 

  Those persons who are in -- persons or 

parties who are in support of the application?  

Seeing none, persons or parties in opposition of the 

application?  Seeing none, closing remarks?  Now, 

closing remarks can be made.  If you want to request 

that you get a decision today -- and in order to get 

a decision today, you simply request a summary order 

and bench decision. 

  REVEREND HUGHES:  That is what we would 

like -- a decision today. 

  (Laughter.) 

  I've been going through this so long I 

would -- it would make me happy just to be free from 

this today. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Board members, I 

would recommend approval of this application. 

  MS. KING:  Second. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I certainly think 

that they have met their burden of proof.  They have 

demonstrated that due to the unusual surface 

conditions of the area in the rear of their 

sanctuary, it would not -- it would cause a unique 

and unusual condition inherent to the land, and that 

there is no -- it would cause a practical difficulty 
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for them to be able to comply with the existing 

regulations, and that there is no adverse impact 

that would be a detriment to the community, since 

there is no one around, and we don't have any 

opposition, as well as the fact that it would not be 

in violation or impair the integrity of the zoning 

plan or the zoning map. 

  All in favor? 

  (Ayes.) 

  All opposed? 

  (No response.) 

  MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  You seconded, didn't 

you? 

  MS. KING:  No, I seconded. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Oh, okay.  You 

seconded.   

  MS. KING:  I seconded. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All right.  I 

made the motion, and Ms. King seconded it. 

  MR. HART:  Staff would record the vote 

as -- 

  MS. BAILEY:  Excuse me, Paul.   

  Madam Chair, prior to Paul reading the 

vote, if I -- help me if I missed something.  Are 

the applicants proposing to provide parking 
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elsewhere? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Would you want to make that 

a condition? 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes. 

  MS. BAILEY:  Okay.   

  MS. KING:  They'll provide at least 10 

spaces elsewhere in the same block. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  It has been verified 

by the -- 

  MS. KING:  By the owner of the property 

where they intend to locate those minimum of 10 

spaces. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  In fact, there are 18.  But 

they are only required to have 10. 

  MR. HART:  Okay.  Staff would record the 

vote as three to zero, Ms. Reid, Ms. King, and Mr. 

Gilreath, to grant.  This will be a summary order 

with one condition of at least 10 parking spaces 

that will be provided elsewhere.  This is also a 

bench decision. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MR. HART:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  You 

should have your order in about two weeks. 
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  MS. HUGHES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The last case of the 

day? 

  MR. HART:  Application 16399, 

application of Merit Oil of the District of 

Columbia, Inc., pursuant to 3107.2, for a variance 

from the rear yard setback requirements for any 

structure in the C-2-A district, subsection 774.1, 

and a special exception under subsection 726.1, to 

allow an enlargement to an existing gasoline service 

station in a C-2-A district for the proposed 

addition of a canopy and office storage kiosk at 

premises 1739 New Jersey Avenue, N.W., Square 547, 

Lot 91. 

  Those planning to testify in this 

application stand to take the oath.  Please raise 

your hand to take an oath. 

  (Whereupon, an oath was administered to 

those wishing to testify in this application.) 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Ms. Prince, 

first, let me apologize for the lateness of the day.  

Thank you for your indulgence. 

  And secondly, obviously, no one is here, 

so there is no opposition to this case that we know 

of.  And I would suggest that you expedite this 

particular application.  And we Board members would 
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-- I think that we all concur that we have read the 

record -- 

  MS. PRINCE:  Terrific. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  -- and the submission 

that you have before us.  So, therefore, if you 

could expedite and just highlight the points that 

you know, having been here many times before, are 

necessary for your application to be approved. 

  MS. PRINCE:  I'm Allison Prince, with 

Wilkes, Artis, Hedrick & Lane.  I'm here today on 

behalf of Merit Oil, the applicant.  We seek special 

exception and variance approval to modernize an 

existing gas station at Rhode Island and New Jersey 

Avenues in northwest. 

  The station has been in operation for at 

least the past 34 years.  The applicant faces an EPA 

mandate for the upgrade of certain aspects of the 

station, and they are using that opportunity to 

fully modernize the station. 

  We are not aware of any objections 

whatsoever to the application.  I personally 

appeared before ANC-5C two weeks ago.  The single 

member district commissioner expressed his support 

of the application to me.  The ANC did not take any 

official action at the meeting. 

  The station provides an important 
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service to the community.  You may be aware that the 

city faces a declining number of gasoline stations.  

This has been a significant issue in the District of 

Columbia. 

  I just want to point out that this is an 

exercise in technicalities.  When we first looked at 

this case, we did not think that any Board approval 

whatsoever would be required.  There are two reasons 

why, in fact, we are before you today.  This is a 

technical expansion, and the reason why is because 

we are adding a canopy.  We're not adding more 

building area than we're taking away, yet the canopy 

constitutes building area.  And that's why we're an 

expansion and not simply a modernization. 

  Even more technical than that is our 

kiosk, which normally would be an accessory 

building, was cited for a variance because it's not 

set back.  It doesn't respect the rear yard 

requirements.  Well, accessory buildings don't have 

to do that.  We got cited for a variance because the 

canopy connects to the kiosk, so we have a single 

building.  So this was like Zoning 101. 

  The site is clearly unique.  Clayton 

McCane from Merit Oil can touch on that very 

briefly.  But we've got tanks all over the place 

that we have to respect in terms of placing the 
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kiosk.  There are all kinds of practical 

difficulties in meeting the regs.  We can't put the 

kiosk on a tank location.   

  On top of all of that, we have an alley 

closing application pending, and we are close to 

getting the alley closed.  And were the alley 

closed, we wouldn't need a variance at all because 

the closed alley would provide our required rear 

yard.  So in terms of lack of adverse impacts and 

such, there certainly is none, especially since the 

alley is going to get closed and there will, in 

fact, be what would have been a rear yard.  But it 

can't be counted as one now because the alley is not 

closed. 

  Clayton can give you a very quick 

overview.  He is here from Pennsylvania.  If you 

don't want to listen to Clayton, I have his 

testimony written out, and I'd be happy to provide 

that to you.  Also, all of our arguments are set 

forth in the statement. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Well, I think since 

Mr. Clayton came all the way from Pennsylvania, he 

can briefly summarize.  We would like to hear 

something from you. 

  MR. McCANE:  My name is Clayton McCane.  

My address is 1916 Dorsett Road, Wilmington, 
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Delaware.  Zip is 19810.  Obviously, I'm here on 

behalf of Merit Oil. 

  But essentially, as has been pointed 

out, we are here to -- really, the driving force for 

the renovation is obviously to make the upgrade so 

we can stay in competition with the other stations 

that are making improvements in the area, as well as 

come into compliance with a couple of federal 

regulations, one being EPA regulations regarding 

underground storage tanks, as well as with a new 

building -- a new kiosk that we're proposing here 

would have to be ADA, would have to meet the ADA 

requirements. 

  Real briefly and quickly, if I could, 

what's really unique here is the site is -- has a 

lot of restrictions because of its size and the way 

it is laid out.  Actually, it's two parcels, one 

here and one here, which is divided by an alley, as 

Ms. Prince had pointed out. 

  Essentially what we are trying to do -- 

we are demolishing a building over here, which is 

about 25 by 50 in size.  We're demolishing a kiosk, 

attendant's booth, which is for an employee-only 

booth of about eight by 14.  We're going to take the 

building here, which is really used for storage and 

the attendant's booth, and push it to the rear and 
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make it a combined building, a storage building and 

an attendant's building. 

  We're keeping all of these islands -- 

dispenser islands in the same -- pretty much the 

same location.  We are splitting them out to get a 

lot better stacking.  The problem here, though, with 

this site, because it is so small and restrictive -- 

our existing underground storage tanks are in this 

area.  And we really are limited as to where we can 

put this booth. 

  We are replacing an underground storage 

tank, and we are able to squeeze that in.  But 

because of the existing underground storage tanks, 

and what we need to do here in order to come -- 

really, to come into compliance, is simply put in a 

leak detection system.  And we have some other 

modifications that we do have to make to the tanks 

in order for them to be -- to come into compliance. 

  But anyway, by pushing the building back 

into this area, it's really the only area that we 

could do it.  There is a grade drop back here with 

the alley.  It's about a two- to three-foot grade 

drop, and what happens is this alley does have a 

grade change here as well.  So, again, even with 

this alley closed, we'd still have some problems 

putting the booth in another area. 
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  The canopy essentially -- we have an 

existing canopy here.  And since we're pushing the 

kiosk storage building toward the rear, we simply 

want to extend the existing canopy.  And it's a very 

small canopy.  So it comes back and drops over the 

new storage building kiosk area. 

  That basically is what we're looking at.  

And, again, it's a very renovation. 

  MS. KING:  I have a question. 

  MR. McCANE:  Yes? 

  MS. KING:  What are vacuum facilities? 

  MR. McCANE:  Vacuum facilities? 

  MS. KING:  What are they?  What do they 

do? 

  MR. McCANE:  They are there for the 

cars.  If somebody wants to come and get their car 

vacuumed. 

  MS. KING:  Oh.  When you --  

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  The self-vac that you 

put 25 cents in the machine, and you have to go real 

fast before it cuts off. 

  MR. McCANE:  We do currently have 

vacuums here, positioned here, but with the 

demolition of this building we would relocate those 

here.  And we're hoping to add two additional 

vacuums. 
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  MS. KING:  That's fine.  I just couldn't 

figure out quite what that was. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Any questions? 

  MR. GILREATH:  No questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  Thank you. 

  MS. KING:  Have you had any interaction 

with the ANC-5C? 

  MS. PRINCE:  I personally appeared 

before him requesting -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  They have not -- they 

have no official action. 

  MS. PRINCE:  Yes.  I heard from one of 

the commission members after the hearing, after the 

meeting, expressing interest in the application.  

And then I just heard from the chairman tonight -- 

he came to the hearing and had to leave -- 

expressing his personal support and just willingness 

to work with Merit and do whatever we can do jointly 

to improve the community. 

  Can I add one point?  It's a very minor 

point, but Merit is currently seeking permission to 

get a standard gasoline station type sign in public 

space.  We seem to be encountering some 

difficulties, and in the event that we are not able 

to locate that sign in public space, I would like 

flexibility in this order to put the sign on our 
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site.  I'm not sure that you really need to do that 

because a sign does not generate gross floor area.  

But with everything we've been through to get here, 

I don't want to leave any stone unturned.  So I 

would like to ask for that. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I don't know if we 

have the authority to grant you permission for 

signage.  I think that's -- 

  MS. PRINCE:  We don't need your 

permission.  No, that's -- right.  That has to go 

through all of the D.C. area channels.  However, 

we're not showing a sign on our property on the plan 

that you will approve.  And I think if you viewed 

the regulations most stringently, we would be bound 

by that exact plan.  If we tried to add a sign that 

you never knew about -- so we just want 

flexibility -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  We could not object 

to -- 

  MS. PRINCE:  -- flexibility to have 

appropriate signage on -- 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  I have no problem 

with that. 

  MS. KING:  I don't either. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Can you speak to 

adverse impact? 
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  MS. PRINCE:  Sure. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Just briefly.  Just 

for the record. 

  MS. PRINCE:  The entire site is bounded 

by alleys, thus creating a substantial buffer 

between the site and abutting properties.  In 

addition, the gas station has been there for 34 

years.  It is operated in a clean and efficient 

manner.  There is always an attendant on the site.  

If anything, I think it's a crime deterrent to have 

a use like this in the neighborhood, and there seems 

to be some appreciation of that. 

  And in connection with the operation of 

the station, it will only improve when it's 

modernized.  And it's apparently been something that 

Clayton has heard concern about from -- interest 

from the neighbors in seeing that it does get 

modernized because it hasn't had an upgrade since 

1976. 

  MR. McCANE:  That's correct. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And you haven't had 

any complaints or any objections or -- to your 

application to your knowledge? 

  MS. PRINCE:  I'm not aware of any. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.   

  MR. GILREATH:  Do we need to say 
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anything in the decision saying that we agree that 

appropriate signage can be provided, or something?  

Or is this -- I'm not sure what our action is as 

saying they can do the signage later.  How do we say 

that we concur with that? 

  MS. KING:  You haven't filed that -- I 

mean, that plan that you were showing us.  Is that 

part of our package? 

  MS. PRINCE:  Oh, yes.   

  MS. KING:  Oh, it is.  Okay.  Fine. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  In our conditions, 

perhaps we can make a statement. 

  MR. GILREATH:  Okay.  That's what I was 

thinking.  Maybe we could -- 

  MS. PRINCE:  Flexibility to have 

appropriate signage. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Right. 

  MS. PRINCE:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And you spoke to the 

intent and integrity of the zoning plan and map? 

  MS. PRINCE:  Clearly, the intent of the 

setback requirements is to provide appropriate 

buffers between properties.  And here we have an 

intervening alley, which, when closed, will provide 

the very buffer.  Also, a kiosk is clearly an 

accessory use, but we just get -- we get treated as 
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a principal use with all of the attendant setback 

requirements, only because of this canopy 

connection.  So it's -- you know, it seems clearly 

consistent with the intent of the regulations. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay. 

  MS. KING:  And anyway, it's a good thing 

for Merit Oil or any other company to improve their 

facilities.  The District may appreciate it. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Sure.  Now, what 

about the -- speak to the compliance with the 

special exception section. 

  MS. PRINCE:  That's all outlined in our 

statement. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Yes.  But for the 

record, just highlight it.  We have it all, but I 

just wanted you to highlight it just for the 

reporter. 

  MS. PRINCE:  I'd be happy to.  The 

application was referred to the Office of Planning.  

We're not located with 25 feet of a residence 

district, unless separated by an alley.  As I 

previously said, we are separated by an alley.  We 

do not perceive any dangerous or objectionable 

traffic conditions.  The station will continue to 

operate as it is now operating. 

  You can, as a Board, impose any special 
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signage or lighting or screening requirements if you 

feel such are necessary.  There is no required 

parking.  We do, in fact, have an entrance, an 

existing entrance, but it's more than 25 feet from 

the intersection of Rhode Island Avenue and New 

Jersey Avenue.  But that's a preexisting condition 

for which we're not now seeking approval.  And there 

are no grease pits.  Those are the special exception 

criteria set forth. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  All right.  Thank you 

very much. 

  Go now to the government reports.  There 

are none.  The ANC reports?  There are none, but 

there was no official action taken by the ANC, the 

ANC-5C, so we assume that there was no opposition. 

  Persons and parties in support of the 

application?  Persons or parties in opposition to 

the application?  Closing remarks by the applicant? 

  MS. PRINCE:  I would simply like to 

thank you for your time, and I would like to ask for 

the Board's decision on this application today and a 

summary order, since we face this end-of-the-year 

EPA mandate.  We'd be pleased to prepare a draft 

summary order, if that would be of any assistance. 

  MS. KING:  No, I don't think that's 

necessary. 
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  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Not for a summary 

order.  And there's no opposition, so we don't 

need -- 

  MS. KING:  I move that we grant the 

summary order.  I think that they have adequately 

met the burden of proof. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Second?  For all of 

the reasons that -- 

  MS. KING:  For all of the reasons that 

we have just discussed, and I suggest that we add a 

condition that there be -- that they have 

flexibility to amend the plan that we filed as an 

exhibit in this case, should they need to do so in 

order to place signage on their property. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  And does that satisfy 

what you're requesting? 

  MS. PRINCE:  Exactly what we need. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  All in favor? 

  (Ayes.) 

  Opposed? 

  (No response.) 

  MR. HART:  Staff will record the vote as 

three to zero, Ms. King, Ms. Reid, Mr. Gilreath, to 

grant, requesting a summary order with a condition.  

Let me get the verbiage here.  Flexibility to amend 

the plan to reflect appropriate signage on the site.  
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Is that good enough? 

  MR. GILREATH:  To accommodate. 

  MR. HART:  Accommodate.  Okay.  To 

accommodate. 

  CHAIRPERSON REID:  Okay.  And that 

completes today's hearing. 

(Whereupon, at 5:28 p.m., the 

proceedings in the foregoing matter were 

adjourned.) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


